DORIAN LPG LTD. Form 6-K November 14, 2014 FORM 6-K

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

REPORT OF FOREIGN PRIVATE ISSUER PURSUANT TO RULE 13A-16 OR 15D-16 OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the month of November 2014 Commission File Number: 001-36437

DORIAN LPG LTD.

(Translation of registrant's name into English) c/o Dorian LPG (USA) LLC, 27 Signal Road, Stamford, Connecticut 06902 (Address of principal executive office)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant files or will file annual reports under cover of Form 20-F or Form 40-F.

Form 20-F [X] Form 40-F []

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is submitting the Form 6-K in paper as permitted by Regulation S-T Rule 101(b)(1): [].

Note: Regulation S-T Rule 101(b)(1) only permits the submission in paper of a Form 6-K if submitted solely to provide an attached annual report to security holders.

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is submitting the Form 6-K in paper as permitted by Regulation S-T Rule 101(b)(7): [].

Note: Regulation S-T Rule 101(b)(7) only permits the submission in paper of a Form 6-K if submitted to furnish a report or other document that the registrant foreign private issuer must furnish and make public under the laws of the jurisdiction in which the registrant is incorporated, domiciled or legally organized (the registrant's "home country"), or under the rules of the home country exchange on which the registrant's securities are traded, as long as the report or other document is not a press release, is not required to be and has not been distributed to the registrant's security holders, and, if discussing a material event, has already been the subject of a Form 6-K submission or other Commission filing on EDGAR.

INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS FORM 6-K REPORT

Attached to this Report on Form 6-K as Exhibit 99.1 is a press release dated November 6, 2014 of Dorian LPG Ltd. announcing its financial results for the three months ended September 30, 2014.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

DORIAN LPG LTD. (registrant)

Dated: November 14, 2014 By: /s/ Theodore B. Young

Theodore B. Young Chief Financial Officer

EXHIBIT 99.1

Dorian LPG Ltd. Announces Second Quarter 2015 Financial Results

STAMFORD, Conn., Nov. 6, 2014 /PRNewswire/ -- Dorian LPG Ltd. (NYSE: LPG) (the "Company" or "Dorian LPG"), a leading owner and operator of modern very large gas carriers ("VLGCs"), today reported its financial results for the three months ended September 30, 2014.

Highlights – Second Quarter

Took delivery of the second vessel under our VLGC newbuilding program, the Corsair, from Hyundai Heavy Industries Co. Ltd. ("Hyundai"), on September 26, 2014 - which is trading in the spot market.

Captain John NP recorded time charter equivalent ("TCE") rate of \$71,355 for the three months ended September 30, 2014.

John Hadjipateras, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer, commented, "We made progress in Q2 2015, as we continued to build out our fleet with the delivery of the Corsair in late September. We currently own and manage a modern fleet of 5 VLGCs and one pressurized LPG carrier. With the delivery of the Corsair, we now have newbuilding contracts for the construction of 17 new fuel-efficient ECO-design VLGCs with scheduled deliveries between January 2015 and January 2016. As the U.S. continues to play a significant role in the LPG industry, we believe we are well positioned to take advantage of this future opportunity."

Second Quarter 2015 Results Summary

Revenues of \$20.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2014 represent charter hire and voyage charters earned for our five VLGC vessels and our pressurized 5,000 cbm vessel. Two of our VLGCs operated in the spot market and earned \$13.6 million in voyage charter revenues, including a VLGC that ended its time charter on July 27, 2014. The Corsair, which is operating in the spot market, was delivered on September 26, 2014 and earned no revenues for the three months ended September 30, 2014. Three of our VLGCs earned time charter hire revenues amounting to \$6.4 million. Time charter revenues included \$2.2 million of profit sharing. For the three months ended September 30, 2014, the Grendon, which ended its time charter at the end of May 2014, earned \$0.2 million of revenues, had 14 operating days and was in drydock for 10 days.

Voyage expenses were approximately \$4.4 million during the three months ended September 30, 2014. Voyage expenses mainly related to bunkers of \$3.4 million, port charges of \$0.4 million, brokers' commissions of \$0.3 million, security costs of \$0.2 million and other voyage expenses of \$0.1 million. Vessel operating expenses are influenced by the age and size of the vessel, the condition of the vessel and other factors. Vessel operating expenses were approximately \$5.2 million during the three months ended September 30, 2014, or \$11,764 per vessel per calendar day, which is calculated by dividing vessel operating expenses by calendar days for the relevant time period. This included approximately \$0.7 million relating to training of additional crew on our operating VLGC fleet in anticipation of newbuilding deliveries as well as \$0.3 million of pre-delivery expenses related to the Comet and Corsair. The Grendon, which ended its time charter at the end of May 2014, had 14 operating days for the three months ended September 30, 2014 and \$1.0 million of vessel operating expenses, inclusive of \$0.3 million of expenses related to repairs and maintenance.

Depreciation and amortization was approximately \$3.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2014 and mainly relates to depreciation expense for our operating vessels.

General and administrative expenses were approximately \$4.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2014 and were comprised of \$2.0 million of salaries, wages and benefits, \$0.8 million of stock-based compensation, \$0.6 million for professional, legal, audit and accounting fees, and \$0.9 million of other general and administrative expenses.

Interest and finance costs amounted to less than \$0.1 million for the three months ended September 30, 2014. The interest and finance costs consisted of interest incurred on our long-term debt of \$0.6 million and amortization of financing costs of \$0.2 million, less capitalized interest of \$0.8 million. The average indebtedness during the three months ended September 30, 2014 was \$125.8 million and the outstanding balance of our long term debt as of September 30, 2014 was \$123.9 million.

Gain/(loss) on derivatives, net, amounted to a net gain of approximately \$0.3 million for three months ended September 30, 2014. The net gain on derivatives was primarily comprised of an unrealized gain of \$1.7 million from the changes in the fair value of the interest rate swaps, partially offset by a realized loss of \$1.4 million. Market Outlook Update

Overall, LPG exports this year are on track to exceed 13 million metric tons, which is roughly a 50% increase over 2013. This growth, which has been supported by export terminal expansions in the Gulf, has continued to drive high global fleet utilization and strong spot rates for VLGCs. There can be no guarantee that rates will remain at these levels.

The recent decline in oil prices has not had any noticeable effect on demand for LPG shipping. Based on the significant investments that have already been committed in export capacity in the Gulf, we have no expectations for any change in US export growth. We further believe that the fundamentals that have propelled recent growth in global LPG demand remain largely unchanged as its attractive price levels and favorable environmental characteristics make it a preferred energy source for many sectors of the economy. Seasonality

Liquefied gases are primarily used for industrial and domestic heating, as a chemical and refinery feedstock, as a transportation fuel and in agriculture. The liquefied gas carrier market is typically stronger in the spring and summer months in anticipation of increased consumption of propane and butane for heating during the winter months. In addition, unpredictable weather patterns in these months tend to disrupt vessel scheduling and the supply of certain commodities. As a result, demand for our vessels may be stronger in our quarters ending June 30 and September 30 and relatively weaker during our quarters ending December 31 and March 31, although 12 month time charter rates tend to smooth these short term fluctuations. To the extent any of our time charters expires during the relatively weaker quarters ending December 31 and March 31, it may not be possible to re-charter our vessels at similar rates. As a result, we may have to accept lower rates or experience off-hire time for our vessels, which may adversely impact our business, financial condition and operating results.

Fleet

Our operating fleet currently consists of six LPG carriers, including two fuel-efficient 84,000 cbm ECO-design VLGCs, three modern 82,000 cbm VLGCs and one pressurized 5,000 cbm vessel. In addition, we have newbuilding contracts for the construction of seventeen new fuel efficient 84,000 cbm ECO-design VLGCs at Hyundai and Daewoo Shipping and Marine Engineering, Ltd., both of which are based in South Korea, with scheduled deliveries between January 2015 and January 2016.

Each of our newbuildings will be an ECO design vessel incorporating advanced fuel efficiency and emission reducing technologies. Upon completion of our VLGC Newbuilding Program in January 2016, 100% of our VLGC fleet will be operated as sister ships and the average age of our VLGC fleet will be approximately 1.6 years, while the average age of the current worldwide VLGC fleet is approximately 10.6 years.

OPERATING FLEET	Capacity (Cbm)	Shipyard Sister Ship	Hetimated	ECO	Chartere	Charter Expiration ⁽¹⁾
VLGC						
Captain Nicholas ML	82,000	Hyundai A	2008	_	Spot	_
Captain John NP	82,000	Hyundai A	2007		Spot	
Captain Markos NL (3)	82,000	Hyundai A	2006	_	Statoil	Q4 2014
1	,	J			Shell	Q4 2019
Comet (4)	84,000	Hyundai B	2014	X	Shell	Q4 2019
Corsair (5)	84,000	Hyundai B	2014	X	Spot	_
	·	•			•	
Small Pressure						
Grendon	5,000	Higaki	1996	_	Spot	
NEWBUILDING VLGC	S					
Corvette	84,000	Hyundai B	Q1 2015	X		
Cougar	84,000	Hyundai B	Q2 2015	X		
Cobra	84,000	Hyundai B	Q2 2015	X		
Continental	84,000	Hyundai B	Q2 2015	X	_	
Concorde	84,000	Hyundai B	Q2 2015	X	_	
Constitution	84,000	Hyundai B	Q2 2015	X	_	
Commodore	84,000	Hyundai B	Q3 2015	X		
Constellation	84,000	Hyundai B	Q3 2015	X		
Cresques	84,000	Daewoo C	Q3 2015	X	_	
Cheyenne	84,000	Hyundai B	Q3 2015	X	_	
Clermont	84,000	Hyundai B	Q3 2015	X	_	
Chaparral	84,000	Hyundai B	Q4 2015	X	_	
Commander	84,000	Hyundai B	Q4 2015	X		
Cratis	84,000	Daewoo C	Q4 2015	X	_	_
Copernicus	84,000	Daewoo C	Q4 2015	X	_	_
Challenger	84,000	Hyundai B	Q1 2016	X	_	_
Caravel	84,000	Hyundai B	Q1 2016	X	_	
Total	1,847,000)				

Represents

- (1) calendar year quarters.
- (2) Represents
 vessels with
 very low
 revolutions per
 minute,
 long stroke,
 electronically

controlled engines, larger propellers, advanced hull design, and low friction paint.

Currently on time charter with Statoil expected to conclude in December 2014.

Commensurate with the conclusion, a time charter with Shell will commence at a rate of \$850,000 per month.

Delivered on July 25, 2014 and on a time charter with

(4) Shell that began on that date at a rate of \$945,000 per month.

Delivered on September 26,

(5)2014 and currently in the spot market.

Financial Information

The following table presents selected financial data and other data of Dorian LPG Ltd. as of September 30, 2014. See the Company's interim condensed consolidated financial statements and management's discussion and analysis included as an exhibit to the Company's Current Report on Form 6-K filed on November 5, 2014 for additional financial information for the three month period ended September 30, 2014.

	Three			July 1, 2013	}	
	months	Six months		(inception)		
	ended	ended		to		
	September	September		September		
(in U.S. dollars, except fleet data)	30, 2014	30, 2014		30, 2013		
Statement of Operations Data						
Revenues	\$20,358,211	\$36,212,051		\$6,055,682		
Expenses						
Voyage expenses	4,357,560	7,143,558		1,822,424		
Vessel operating expenses	5,187,845	8,670,968		2,175,059		
Management fees related party	_	1,125,000		872,356		
Depreciation and amortization	3,034,138	5,501,080		1,682,697		
General and administrative expenses	4,302,218	5,094,724		12,879		
Total expenses	16,881,761	27,535,330		6,565,415		
Operating income/(loss)	3,476,450	8,676,721		(509,733)	
Other income/(expenses)						
Interest and finance costs	(37,452)	(215,992))	(649,863)	
Interest income	134,273	241,628		100,039		
Gain/(loss) on derivatives, net	342,309	(1,045,835))	(599,148)	
Foreign currency gain/(loss), net	(146,903	(220,596))	232,944		
Total other income/(loss), net	292,227	(1,240,795))	(916,028)	
Net income/(loss)	\$3,768,677	\$7,435,926		\$(1,425,761	.)	
Earnings/(loss) per common share, basic and						
diluted	\$0.07	\$0.13		\$(0.08)	
Other Financial Data						
Adjusted EBITDA ⁽¹⁾	\$7,256,230	\$14,965,356		\$1,505,946		
Fleet Data						
Calendar days ⁽²⁾	441	805		256		
Available days (3)	388	752	135,000)	540,000	
		2005-2006		135,000)	540,000
Richard J. Wood		2005-2007		95,000)	380,000
		2005-2006		95,000)	380,000

(1) The above awards are targets which could be earned pursuant to the Company s long-term incentive compensation

plan which was instituted on March 1, 2005. Awards under the new plan are based on performance with respect to two goals: growth in earnings per share and return on invested capital. See Compensation Committee Report Long Term Incentive Plan.

Retirement Benefits

The Named Executive Officers, other than Mr. Wood, are covered by a tax-qualified defined benefit retirement plan and a Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan (SERP) which requires an employee contribution of 1% of annual compensation. Under the plans, benefits accrue until retirement, with normal retirement at age 65. Under the tax-qualified defined benefit retirement plan, retirees are entitled to receive an annuity computed under a five-year average compensation formula which includes an offset for estimated Social Security benefits. The SERP provides benefits in excess of certain statutory limits that apply under the tax-qualified defined benefit retirement plan and entitles retirees to receive an annuity computed under a restricted version of the five-year average compensation formula, which excludes amounts earned under the long-term incentive compensation plan and amounts realized upon exercise of stock options. The retirees may select either a life annuity or one of several alternative forms of payment with an equivalent actuarial value.

The table below presents the estimated annual retirement benefits payable to the Named Executive Officers, other than Mr. Wood, in the form of a single life annuity commencing upon retirement after selected periods of service. The table assumes retirement at age 65 and shows the estimated aggregate value of retirement benefits under the tax-qualified defined benefit retirement plan and the SERP. Benefits are integrated with Social Security based on the career average Social Security wage base in effect in 2005. To the extent the Social Security wage base is increased after 2005, the benefit amounts payable to the Named Executive Officers would be lower than the amounts shown in the table below. In addition, the benefit amount payable to a Named Executive Officer will be lower than the amount shown in the table below if the officer elects a form of payment other than a single life annuity.

Pension Plan Table

	Years of Credited Service at Retirement					
Average Compensation	10	15	20	25	30	
\$ 100,000	\$ 12,400	\$ 18,600	\$ 24,800	\$ 31,000	\$ 37,200	
250,000	36,400	54,600	72,800	91,000	109,200	
400,000	60,400	90,600	120,800	151,000	181,200	
550,000	84,400	126,600	168,800	211,000	253,200	
700,000	108,400	162,600	216,800	271,000	325,200	
850,000	132,400	198,600	264,800	331,000	397,200	
1,000,000	156,400	234,600	312,800	391,000	469,200	
1,150,000	180,400	270,600	360,800	451,000	541,200	
		1.0				

Table of Contents

As of December 31, 2005, the Named Executive Officers, other than Mr. Wood, had accumulated the following years of credited service: Mr. Cremin, 28; Mr. George, 8; Mr. Kring, 12; and Mr. Larson, 26. Pursuant to SERP arrangements approved by the Board of Directors, Mr. Cremin received 1.28 years of credit for each year of service after September 29, 1996, until he reached age 65 in July 2005. He will receive 1.0 years of credit for each year of subsequent service up to a maximum total of 35 years credit. In addition, the five year average compensation as of December 31, 2004 for the Named Executive Officers, other than Mr. Wood, was as follows: Mr. Cremin, \$800,783; Mr. George, \$367,682; Mr. Kring, \$452,338; and Mr. Larson, \$380,019.

For calendar year 2005, Mr. Wood received additional contributions on his behalf under the U.K. defined contribution plan in which he participates equal to 18% of his base pay. Beginning in January 2006, Mr. Wood will participate in the tax-qualified defined benefit retirement plan and the SERP, as well as be eligible to receive additional contributions on his behalf through a combination of defined contribution qualified and nonqualified retirement programs, which benefits in the aggregate will equal 18% of his base salary.

Change in Control Arrangements

Termination Protection Agreements. The Company has entered into termination protection agreements with the Named Executive Officers which are designed to induce them to remain in the employ of the Company or any successor company in the event of certain changes in ownership or control by assuring compensation benefits if an officer is terminated. Without Cause or resigns for Good Reason, as defined in the agreements. In the event of such termination within two years after a change in ownership or control, the agreements provide for lump sum payments equal to three times the average compensation received during the prior two years, payment of certain legal fees and expenses associated with the termination and insurance benefits for the remainder of the initial two-year period or until other full-time employment is accepted.

2004 Equity Incentive Plan. All options held by the named executive officers issued pursuant to the Company s 2004 Equity Incentive Plan will become immediately exercisable upon the consummation of certain events constituting a change of control of the Company, including (i) the acquisition by certain persons of 30% or more of the Company s voting shares, (ii) a merger or consolidation pursuant to which the Company s shareholders do not retain at least 70% of the voting power of the stock of the surviving entity, or (iii) certain changes in the composition of the Company s Board of Directors. In addition, such options will become immediately vested if not assumed or continued, in the event of (a) the sale of at least 50% of the Company s assets or voting securities or (b) a merger of the Company with or into another company, other than a transaction with an entity, at least 70% of the combined voting power of the voting securities of which are owned by the shareholders of the Company in substantially the same proportion as their ownership of the Company immediately prior to such transaction and which does not result in a change in control of the Company.

13

Table of Contents

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

The Audit Committee of the Company s Board of Directors consists of five non-employee directors, each of whom the Board has determined (i) meets the independence criteria specified by the SEC and the requirements of Sections 303.01(B)(3) and other applicable sections of the NYSE listing standards and (ii) is financially literate in accordance with the requirements of Section 303.01(B)(2) of the NYSE listing standards. The Audit Committee annually reviews and reassesses its written charter, a copy of which is attached to this proxy as Annex B.

Management has the primary responsibility for the financial statements and the reporting process, including the systems of internal controls for financial reporting. The Audit Committee is responsible for overseeing the Company s financial reporting processes on behalf of the Board of Directors. In fulfilling its oversight responsibilities, the Audit Committee reviewed with management the audited financial statements relating to the fiscal year ended October 28, 2005 and discussed with management the quality, not just the acceptability, of the accounting principles, the reasonableness of significant judgments, and the clarity of disclosures in the financial statements. The Audit Committee selects and retains the Company s independent registered public accounting firm.

The Audit Committee discussed with the independent registered public accounting firm, who is responsible for expressing an opinion on the conformity of those audited financial statements with generally accepted accounting principles, their judgments as to the quality, not just the acceptability, of the Company s accounting principles and such other matters relating to the audit required to be discussed by Statements of Auditing Standards No. 61. In addition, the Audit Committee has discussed with the independent registered public accounting firm the accounting firm s independence from management and the Company and received the written disclosures from the independent registered public accounting firm required by the Independence Standards Board Standard No. 1.

The Audit Committee discussed with the Company s internal auditors and the independent registered public accounting firm the overall scope and plans for their respective audits. The Audit Committee met with the internal auditors and the independent registered public accounting firm, with and without management present, to discuss the results of their examinations, their evaluations of the Company s internal controls, and the overall quality of the Company s financial reporting.

In reliance on the reviews and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board of Directors (and the Board has approved) that the audited financial statements be included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended October 28, 2005 for filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Respectfully submitted,

ROBERT S. CLINE, CHAIRMAN JOHN F. CLEARMAN ANTHONY P. FRANCESCHINI CHARLES R. LARSON JAMES L. PIERCE

14

INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM S FEES

The aggregate fees billed by Ernst & Young LLP, the Company s independent registered public accounting firm, in fiscal 2005 and 2004 were as follows:

	F)	ees
	2005	2004
Audit fees (1)	\$ 2,641,783	\$1,600,986
Audit-related fees (2)		
Tax fees (3)	247,856	111,253
All other fees		

(1) Includes professional services for the audit of the Company s annual financial statements, reviews of the financial statements included in the Company s Form 10-Q filings, services that are normally provided by the Company s independent registered public accounting firm in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements and services that generally only the independent registered public accounting firm can reasonably provide, such as comfort letters. statutory audits, attest services. consents and

assistance with and review of

documents filed with the SEC.

- (2) Includes fees associated with assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of the Company s financial statements, including, if applicable, fees related to assistance in financial due diligence related to mergers and acquisitions and consultation regarding generally accepted accounting principles.
- (3) Includes fees associated with tax compliance, tax advice, and domestic and international tax planning. This category includes fees relating to tax planning on mergers and acquisitions, restructurings and other services related to tax disclosure and filing requirements.

The Audit Committee has adopted procedures for pre-approving all audit and permissible non-audit services provided by the independent registered public accounting firm. The Audit Committee may either pre-approve such services without consideration of specific case-by-case services (general approval) or pre-approve specific services (specific pre-approval). Unless a type of service to be provided by the independent registered public accounting firm has received general pre-approval, it will require specific pre-approval by the Audit Committee. In some cases, pre-approval is provided by the full Audit Committee for up to a year, and relates to a particular category or group of services and is subject to a specific budget. In other cases, the Chairman of the Audit Committee has the delegated authority from the Audit Committee to pre-approve additional services, and such pre-approvals are then communicated to the full Audit Committee at the following meeting. When pre-approving services, the Audit Committee considers whether such services are consistent with the SEC s rules on auditor independence. The Audit Committee also considers whether the independent registered public accounting firm is best positioned to provide the most effective and efficient services, for reasons such as familiarity with the Company s business, people, culture, accounting systems, risk profile and whether the services enhance the Company s ability to manage or control risks and improve audit quality.

All requests or applications for services to be provided by the independent registered public accounting firm that do not require specific pre-approval by the Audit Committee will be submitted to the Chief Financial Officer and must include a detailed description of the services to be rendered. The Audit Committee will be informed on a timely basis of any such services rendered by the independent registered public accounting firm. Requests or applications to provide services that require specific pre-approval by the Audit Committee will be submitted to the Audit Committee by both the independent registered public accounting firm and the Chief Financial Officer and must include a joint statement as to whether, in their view, the request or application is consistent with the SEC s rules on auditor independence. The Audit Committee has designated the Corporate Controller to monitor the services provided by the independent registered public accounting firm, to determine whether such services are in compliance with the pre-approval policy and to report the results of such monitoring to the Audit Committee on a periodic basis.

15

REPORT OF THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION FOR FISCAL YEAR 2005

The Board s Compensation Committee is committed to providing executives with competitive compensation opportunities that reward outstanding performance and promote shareholder interests.

The Company bases its executive compensation practices on principles designed to align executive compensation with Company objectives, business strategy, management initiatives and financial performance. In applying these principles the Committee has established a program to:

- § Support a performance-oriented environment that rewards both the Company s annual financial results and its longer-term achievements as compared to market benchmarks.
- § Reward executives for long-term strategic management and the enhancement of shareholder value.
- § Attract and retain key executives critical to the success of the Company.

All members of the Committee are independent as defined under stock exchange listing standards and applicable rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission.

General Compensation Policy

The Committee s goal is to provide competitive compensation and benefit programs that both encourage and reward the behaviors that enhance Esterline s financial and market performance and its ability to attract, retain and develop knowledgeable and experienced executives upon whom, in large part, the success of the Company depends.

With the help of Watson Wyatt & Co., an independent executive compensation consultant, the Committee compares compensation levels for the Company s executives to the compensation paid to executives of comparable companies in the marketplaces in which we compete for employees.

The Committee reviews and compares total aggregate compensation in addition to comparisons of specific components when making compensation decisions.

Components of Compensation

The compensation program consists of these primary components:

- § Base Salary;
- § Annual Incentive Compensation Plan;
- § Long-term Incentive Plan;
- § Stock Options; and
- § Benefits.

16

Table of Contents

Base Salary

The Compensation Committee targets base salaries to be competitive, in light of relative performance, with other organizations in the marketplaces in which we compete for employees.

It determines salaries for key executive officers based on salary surveys provided by its executive compensation consultant Watson Wyatt for positions of comparable responsibility, taking into account competitive norms, the experience of the person being considered, individual performance, scope and complexity of responsibilities, and the Company s financial condition.

This data correlates positively with specific peer group surveys the Committee examines periodically. The peer group comparisons include companies in the S&P 600 and peer companies in the Aerospace and Defense Small Cap Index used in the performance comparison graph in this proxy statement.

For 2005 the Committee approved base salary increases for executives ranging from 6.4% to 13.8%. *Annual Incentive Compensation Plan*

Esterline provides executives with annual incentive award opportunities contingent upon meeting pre-defined financial goals for the year. The purpose of the annual incentive plan is to encourage Esterline s officers to make prudent decisions that will strengthen current year financial results for shareholders.

The Compensation Committee identifies a target award amount of incentive compensation for each participant expressed as a percentage of base salary. This percentage varies in proportion to the level of the individual executive s responsibility within the Company and takes into account the comparative incentive compensation data from compensation surveys. The target award amount is not guaranteed, but reflects what will be payable if expected results are achieved.

No executive may receive annual incentive compensation unless the Company achieves a minimum level of performance recommended by the Committee and approved by the Board of Directors. Upon achievement of the minimum performance level, each executive will earn 25% of his target award amount, which amount will increase in correlation with Company performance up to a maximum of 200% of the target award amount. Each executive s actual award will increase and decrease between the minimum and the maximum in proportion to incremental changes in the Company s performance relative to the performance goals approved by the Board of Directors.

For fiscal 2005, the Committee selected earnings per share as the sole financial performance goal for the annual incentive compensation plan. The Committee recommended and the Board of Directors approved a minimum performance level of 70% of budgeted earnings per share before any executive would earn an award, and a maximum ceiling of 130% of budgeted earnings per share, above which no further award would be earned. Actual award amounts computed under this formula ranged from 61% to 105% of base salary.

After target award amounts were computed for fiscal 2005, the Committee had discretion under plan terms to adjust the actual amount paid to each executive upward or downward by as much as 25% of the greater of the executive s computed award and the executive s target award amount to reflect the executive s individual contribution to the achievement of the Company s performance goals. The Committee did not make any discretionary adjustment to the award amounts for fiscal 2005.

17

Table of Contents

Long-term Incentive Plan

The Board adopted a long-term incentive plan (LTIP) in fiscal 2000 for the three fiscal-year period beginning in November 2000, and later extended the LTIP for two additional fiscal-year periods that ended in October 2003 and 2004, respectively. The LTIP based awards on three groups of objectives: Group I established target earnings per share growth and target return on shareholders—equity; Group II established strategic operating performance objectives for the Committee to monitor, which could be altered from time to time by the Committee; and Group III established relative earnings per share and return on equity performance measurements compared to a peer group of companies and industries. The LTIP weighted each of the three groups of objectives equally, and provided for annual updating of objectives when the Committee deemed appropriate. In addition, the Committee recommended and the Board of Directors approved minimums and maximums for each LTIP objective. No executive received any award amount if performance was below the minimum objectives and the plan paid no additional awards if performance exceeded the maximum objectives, except as stated below.

The LTIP provided payouts after the close of each fiscal year based on Company financial performance, Committee evaluation of the Group II objectives, and on certain annual target award amounts recommended by the Committee and established by the Board for each participant at the beginning of each fiscal year. Annual payments under the LTIP were limited to 150% of each participant starget award amount. In addition, the Committee could, at its discretion, adjust the actual award amount paid to each executive upward or downward by as much as 25% of the greater of the executive s computed award and the executive starget award amount.

For fiscal 2005 the Committee recommended, and the Board adopted, a new executive long-term incentive plan (LTIP) covering three-year performance periods that replaced the Company s previous long-term incentive plan in effect from fiscal 2000 through 2004. The new LTIP was designed to work in concert with other executive compensation elements to accomplish the following objectives:

- § Focus executives on increasing total shareholder returns over the long term by concentrating on key drivers of share price;
- § Encourage executives to take reasonable long-term investment risks by measuring performance over multiple years; and
- § Encourage profitable growth and effective use of assets in achieving growth goals.

The LTIP performance goals are growth in earnings per share and return on invested capital. A new LTIP performance period begins with each fiscal year and extends for three years. Thus, when fully-implemented, there will be three overlapping LTIP performance periods running at any given time: one in the first year of a plan cycle, another in the second year of an earlier cycle, and a third in the final year of a performance cycle. See the illustration below.

18

Table of Contents

The Board assigns each participating executive a target award value based on compensation survey data and on Committee recommendations. The target award value is not guaranteed, but reflects what will be payable if the Company achieves established performance goals. Actual awards paid may be larger or smaller than target awards depending on Company performance results averaged over the three-year period. Earning opportunities range from 0% to 400% of target award values. Payments are made in cash.

The Company s long term incentive program also includes stock option grants. The Committee determines target award recommendations by reviewing market compensation data for competitive values and then allocating those total values between stock option grants and LTIP target awards for each participant. For the CEO and the Senior Group Vice President, the allocation is 70% to stock options and 30% to LTIP. For other executives the allocation is 60% to stock options and 40% to LTIP.

To ensure a consistent transition from the former LTIP which measured and paid annually to the new three-year LTIP, and to maintain competitive total compensation levels, payments made for fiscal 2005 will be based on a one-year performance measurement period, potential awards following fiscal 2006 will be based on a two-year performance measurement period, and potential awards following fiscal 2007 and thereafter will be based on the standard, three-year performance measurement period.

The first payments under this new LTIP will be made in early fiscal 2006 for performance achieved in fiscal 2005. *Stock Options*

Stock option grants, in conjunction with target award levels from the long-term incentive plan, provide executives with competitive long-term incentive opportunities. The Board grants options with an exercise price equal to the fair market value of the Common Stock on the date of grant, and the options become exercisable over time. Typically, each grant vests on an annual basis ratably over four years, and continues to be exercisable until ten years from the date granted. The options provide incentive for the creation of shareholder value over the long term, because the executives cannot realize the full benefit of the options unless the Common Stock price appreciates during the options term.

Generally, the Committee grants stock options to executives once per year in December when it reviews other aspects of executive compensation. The Committee may also make option grants at other appropriate times, such as in connection with promotions.

In determining the number of stock options to grant to the executives in fiscal 2005, the Committee relied on competitive market values and then allocated that value between the long term incentive plan and options as described under the Long-term Incentive Plan section. The Committee determined the number of options for each grant by applying a Black-Scholes formula and then made some adjustments to individual grants taking into consideration the Company s financial performance, the executive s contributions during the fiscal year, internal equity, and past practices. In fiscal 2005, the Committee recommended the Board make a second option grant to the CEO and three other executives in June to bring their total long-term incentive values from options and the newly-adopted LTIP in line with competitive norms.

Review of All Components of Executive Officer Compensation

The Committee has reviewed all components of compensation for the executive officers, including base salary, short-term incentive compensation, long-term incentive compensation, the dollar value to the executive and cost to the Company of all perquisites and other personal benefits, and the earnings and the potential payout obligations under severance and change-in-control scenarios.

Based on this review, the Committee finds the executive officers total compensation to be reasonable and not excessive. When the Committee evaluates any component of an executive officer s total compensation, it considers the aggregate amounts and mix of all components in making its decision.

Table of Contents

Chief Executive Officer Compensation

The Committee believes the CEO s compensation should be structured so the payouts from the annual incentive plan and the long-term incentive plan relate closely to the Company s performance. In fiscal 2005 it provided the CEO with a compensation package which, in addition to base salary, would pay cash incentives of up to 126% of base salary for achieving target Company performance. Each year the Committee separately reviews the CEO s salary and participation levels in both the annual incentive plan and long-term incentive plan relative to the Company s fiscal performance, as measured by the previously established incentive compensation goals described above. In fiscal 2005, the CEO s award under the annual incentive plan was \$732,942 (105% of base salary), and the award under the long-term incentive plan was \$1,364,360 (195% of base salary). The Board established the CEO s base salary at \$700,000 effective January 1, 2005 based on salary survey data and other factors described above in the Base Salary section of this report. In December 2004, the Committee awarded the CEO options to purchase 45,000 shares of the Company s Common Stock at an exercise price equal to the fair market value on the date of grant. In June 2005, the Committee awarded the CEO options to purchase an additional 32,000 shares of the Company s Common Stock at an exercise price equal to the fair market value on the date of grant.

Additional Information

Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code generally disallows a tax deduction to public companies for compensation in excess of \$1 million paid to a company s CEO or any of the four other most highly compensated officers. Certain performance-based compensation is specifically exempt from the deduction limit. The Committee generally intends to grant stock options and long-term incentive plan awards consistent with the terms of Section 162(m) so the awards will not be subject to the \$1 million limit. Amounts paid under the annual incentive plan and long-term incentive plan for fiscal 2005 are not performance-based compensation specifically exempt from the deduction limit. The CEO s total compensation paid for fiscal 2005 exceeded the \$1 million deduction limit by approximately \$1,800,000. The Committee generally considers the deductibility of executive compensation and, to the extent reasonably practicable and consistent with the Company s ability to provide competitive compensation, plans to structure the Company s incentive compensation programs to preserve deductibility under Section 162(m) of compensation paid to its executive officers.

Respectfully submitted, JERRY D. LEITMAN, CHAIRMAN LEWIS E. BURNS ROSS J. CENTANNI

20

Table of Contents

COMMON STOCK PRICE PERFORMANCE GRAPH

The following graph compares the cumulative total return to shareholders on the Common Stock during the fiscal years 2000 through 2005 with the cumulative total return of the Standard & Poor s 500 Index, the Aerospace/Defense Small Cap Index, and the Standard & Poor s Small Cap 600 Index. The cumulative total return on the Company s Common Stock and each index assumes the value of each investment was \$100 on October 31, 2000, and that all dividends were reinvested. The measurement dates plotted below indicate the last trading date of each fiscal year shown. The stock price performance shown in the graph is not necessarily indicative of future price performance.

The closing market price of the Company s Common Stock on the NYSE as reported on January 3, 2006, was \$37.60 per share.

21

APPROVAL OF AMENDED 2004 EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN

The Board of Directors of the Company is seeking shareholder approval of the amended Esterline Technologies Corporation 2004 Equity Incentive Plan (as amended, the 2004 Plan). The 2004 Plan amendments increase the number of Shares reserved for issuance under the 2004 Plan by 1,000,000 shares, provide additional performance criteria for performance awards granted under the plan, and generally update and clarify the plan language throughout to improve plan administration. The Board of Directors of the Company approved these amendments to the 2004 Plan on December 8, 2005.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote for approval of the amended 2004 Plan.

As of January 3, 2006, 1,624,950 shares of Common Stock were reserved for issuance under the 2004 Plan, all of which were previously reserved for issuance under the Amended and Restated 1997 Stock Option Plan (the 1997 Plan), in addition to the 1,000,000 new shares of Common Stock reserved for issuance under the 2004 Plan.

As of the same date, 603,050 (2004 Plan) and 904,700 (1997 Plan) shares are subject to outstanding options already granted, for a total of 1,507,750 shares. Shares subject to these outstanding options that are not actually issued and delivered when an option is forfeited, settled for cash or otherwise terminated, or when shares are withheld by or tendered to the Company in connection with the exercise of an option or in connection with the satisfaction of tax withholding obligations, will become available for grant under the 2004 Plan. This leaves the Company with 117,200 shares are available for issuance.

Based on estimated usage rate, the Company currently anticipates depleting the shares available for issuance under the 2004 Plan by the end of fiscal 2006. In order to continue to have an appropriate supply of shares for equity incentives to recruit, hire and retain the talent required to successfully execute the Company s business plans, the Board of Directors believes that the Company will need the additional 1,000,000 shares to be available under the 2004 Plan.

The Company anticipates that with the additional 1,000,000 shares for which shareholder approval is sought, sufficient shares will be reserved for the equity compensation program through fiscal 2008, and that shareholder approval for additional shares will be sought at the 2009 annual meeting of shareholders. While adding 1,000,000 shares to the 2004 Plan will increase the potential dilution represented by this plan, the Board of Directors believes that the potential dilution represented by the Company s equity compensation plans is below norms for the Company s industry.

The Company plans to use the additional 1,000,000 shares for which shareholder approval is sought to retain and reward existing key contributors, including key executive officers. As of January 3, 2005, 73 of the Company s employees were participating in the 2004 Plan. If the 2004 Plan as amended is not approved by the Company s shareholders, awards will continue to be made under the 2004 Plan as in effect, but the 1,000,000 additional shares will not be reserved for issuance pursuant to the 2004 Plan.

A copy of the 2004 Plan is attached to this proxy statement as Annex C and is incorporated herein by reference. The following description of the 2004 Plan is a summary and does not purport to be a complete description. See Annex C for more detailed information.

Description of the 2004 Plan

Purpose

The purpose of the 2004 Equity Incentive Plan is to attract, retain and motivate employees, officers and directors of the Company and its affiliates by providing them the opportunity to acquire a proprietary interest in the Company and to link their interests and efforts to the long-term interests of the Company s shareholders.

Administration The Compensation Committee

The 2004 Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee of the Company s Board of Directors. The committee has the authority to administer the plan, including, among other things, the power to select individuals to whom awards are granted, to determine the types of awards and the number of shares subject to each award, to set

Table of Contents 22

22

Table of Contents

the terms, conditions and provisions of such awards, to cancel or suspend awards and to establish procedures pursuant to which the payment of any such awards may be deferred. The committee may delegate to one or more of the Company s officers, to the extent permitted by Delaware law, the right to grant awards with respect to employees who are not officers or directors.

Eligibility

Awards may be granted under the 2004 Plan to employees, officers and directors, including non-employee directors, of the Company and its affiliates. As of January 3, 2006, approximately 7,000 employees, officers and directors were eligible to participate in the 2004 Plan. Although all employees, officers and directors are eligible to participate under the 2004 Plan, the plan administrator currently intends to grant awards only to officers and key employees, of which there were approximately 102 as of January 3, 2006.

Types of Awards

The 2004 Plan permits the granting of any or all of the following types of awards: (1) incentive and nonqualified stock options, (2) stock appreciation rights, (3) stock awards restricted stock and stock units, (4) performance shares and performance units conditioned upon meeting performance criteria and (5) other stock or cash-based awards.

Stock Options. Stock options entitle the holder to purchase a specified number of shares of the Company s Common Stock at a specified price, which is called the exercise price, subject to the terms and conditions of the option grant. Except for certain grants made or adjusted to assume or convert awards in connection with acquisition transactions, the exercise price of stock options under the 2004 Plan must be at least 100% of the fair market value of the stock for the date of grant. The committee will fix the term of each option, but no option under the 2004 Plan will be exercisable more than ten years after the option is granted. Each option will be exercisable at such time or times as determined by the committee. Options may be exercised, in whole or in part, by payment in full of the purchase price either in cash, delivery of the Company s Common Stock or delivery of other consideration, or by any combination of cash, stock and other consideration as may be determined by the committee. Options may also be exercised by means of a broker-assisted cashless exercise.

After termination of service with the Company or its affiliates, a participant will be able to exercise the vested portion of his or her options for the period of time stated in the option agreement. If no such period of time is stated in a participant s option agreement, a participant will generally be able to exercise his or her option for (i) three months following his or her termination for reasons other than cause, retirement, death or disability or (ii) three years following his or her termination due to retirement, death or disability. If a participant is terminated for cause, all options generally will automatically expire. If a participant dies after termination of service but while an option is still exercisable, the portion of the option that was vested and exercisable as of the date of termination will generally expire on the three-year anniversary of the participant s death. In no event will an option be able to be exercised later than the expiration of its term.

Stock Appreciation Rights (SARs). SARs may be granted alone (freestanding) or in addition to other awards and may, but need not, relate to a specific option granted under the 2004 Plan (related option). Upon exercise of an SAR, the holder is entitled to receive the excess of the fair market value of the shares for which the right is exercised over the grant price of the SAR. The committee may impose any conditions or restrictions on the exercise of an SAR as it deems appropriate, however, under the 2004 Plan the grant price of a freestanding SAR generally will not be less than the fair market value of the Company's Common Stock for the date of grant, except for certain grants made or adjusted to assume or convert awards in connection with acquisition transactions, and the term will not be more than ten years. Payment upon such exercise will be in cash, stock, other property or any combination of cash, stock or other property as determined by the committee and set forth in the instrument evidencing the SAR. Any related option will no longer be exercisable to the extent the SAR has been exercised, and the related SAR will generally be canceled to the extent the option has been exercised.

Stock Awards, Restricted Stock and Stock Units. Awards of shares of stock, or awards designated in units of stock, may be granted under the 2004 Plan. These awards may be made subject to forfeiture restrictions at the committee s discretion, and the committee may waive any such restriction at any time in its sole discretion. Such restrictions may be based on continuous service with the Company or its affiliates and/or the achievement of performance criteria, as determined by the committee. Until the lapse of the restrictions, recipients may not dispose

23

Table of Contents

of their restricted stock. Upon termination of employment during the restriction period, all shares of restricted stock still subject to restriction will be forfeited, subject to any exceptions that may be authorized by the committee.

Performance Awards. Performance awards may be in the form of performance shares, which are units valued by reference to shares of stock, or performance units, which are units valued by reference to property other than stock. Performance shares or performance units may be payable upon the attainment of performance criteria and other terms and conditions as established by the committee, and the amount of any payment may be adjusted on the basis of such further conditions as the committee determines. Performance awards may be paid entirely in cash or in any combination of cash, stock or other property, in the discretion of the committee. The 2004 Plan includes a list of business and financial performance measures from which the committee may construct performance goals that must be met for an award to vest or be paid.

Other Stock or Cash-Based Awards. Incentives payable in cash or in shares of Common Stock subject to terms and conditions determined by the committee may be granted either alone or in addition to other awards granted under the 2004 Plan.

Shares Subject to the 2004 Plan

Number of Shares Reserved for Issuance. The 2004 Plan authorizes the issuance of up to 2,624,950 shares of Common Stock, which includes (1) 1,000,000 new shares, (2) 117,200 shares available for grant and previously reserved under the 1997 Plan and (3) up to 603,050 and 904,700 additional shares that are subject to outstanding options granted under the 2004 Plan and 1997 Plan, respectively, that may become available for issuance under the 2004 Plan to the extent that such outstanding options are forfeited or otherwise expire or terminate without the issuance of shares. Shares of Common Stock covered by an award granted under the 2004 Plan will not be counted as used unless and until they are actually issued and delivered to a participant. Shares relating to awards granted under the 2004 Plan that are forfeited, settled for cash or otherwise terminated and shares withheld by or tendered to the Company in connection with the exercise of an option or other award granted under the 2004 Plan or in connection with the satisfaction of tax withholding obligations relating to awards or exercises of options or other awards will become available for issuance under the 2004 Plan. Awards made or adjusted to assume or convert awards in connection with acquisition transactions will not reduce the number of shares authorized for issuance under the 2004 Plan. The shares of stock deliverable under the 2004 Plan may consist in whole or in part of authorized and unissued shares, treasury shares or shares purchased in the open market or otherwise. The committee may adjust the aggregate number of shares or the number of shares subject to awards under the plan in the event of a change affecting shares of Common Stock, such as stock dividends, recapitalization, reorganization or mergers.

Limitations on Use of Shares Subject to the 2004 Plan. The committee may not make awards under the 2004 Plan to any single participant who is a covered employee for purposes of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code) in any calendar year that relate to more than 325,000 shares of Common Stock, except that the committee may make a one-time award to a newly hired or promoted participant relating to up to 650,000 shares of Common Stock. In addition, the Committee may not grant performance units to any single covered employee in any one calendar year with a maximum dollar value greater than \$4,000,000. The maximum number of shares that may be issued under the 2004 Plan pursuant to awards, other than options and stock appreciation rights, that contain no restriction or restrictions based solely on continuous employment or services for less than three years (except for termination of employment by reason or death, disability or retirement) is 50% of the maximum number of shares reserved under the 2004 Plan. The maximum number of shares that may be issued pursuant to the exercise of incentive stock options under the 2004 Plan is the total stated number of shares reserved under the 2004 Plan. Nonassignability of Awards

Unless the committee determines otherwise, no award granted under the 2004 Plan may be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged or otherwise encumbered by a participant, other than by will, by designation of a beneficiary in a manner established by the committee or by the laws of descent and distribution. Each award may be exercisable, during the participant s lifetime, only by the participant, or, if permissible under applicable law, by the participant s guardian or legal representative.

Table of Contents

Term, Termination and Amendment

Unless earlier terminated by the Company s Board of Directors or the committee, the 2004 Plan will terminate on March 3, 2014. The Company s Board of Directors or the committee may generally amend, alter, suspend, discontinue or terminate all or a portion of the 2004 Plan at any time, as long as the rights of a participant are not materially impaired without the participant s consent, subject to shareholder approval to the extent necessary to comply with applicable law, stock exchange rule or regulatory requirements or, as determined by the committee, to qualify with tax requirements. The committee may amend the terms of any award granted, prospectively or retroactively, but cannot materially impair the rights of any participant without the participant s consent. Also, generally, no change or adjustment may be made to an outstanding incentive stock option, without the consent of the participant that would cause the incentive stock option to fail to continue to qualify as an incentive stock option under the Code.

Repricing

The committee may not reprice options or SARs without shareholder approval.

Performance-Based Compensation under Section 162(m)

Under Section 162(m) of the Code, the Company is generally prohibited from deducting for federal income tax purposes compensation paid to its chief executive officer and four other most highly compensated executive officers in excess of \$1,000,000 per person in any year. However, compensation that qualifies as performance-based is excluded for purposes of calculating the amount of compensation subject to the \$1,000,000 limit. If the committee intends to qualify an award under the 2004 Plan as qualified performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code, the performance goals it may choose include any of the following, or any combination, for the Company as a whole, or as any business unit, as reported or calculated by the Company: return on average common shareholders equity; return on average equity; return on equity; return on invested capital; total shareholder return; stock price appreciation; efficiency ratio (other expense as a percentage of other income plus net interest income); net operating expense (other income less other expense); earnings per share; earnings per diluted share; operating earnings (earnings before transaction-related expense) per diluted share; net operating earnings (earnings before transaction-related expense) per diluted share; book value per share; cash flows (including, but not limited to, operating cash flow, free cash flow or cash flow return on capital); working capital; earnings (including or excluding interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization, extraordinary items, restructuring charges or other expense(s)); net income; operating income (including or excluding depreciation, amortization, extraordinary items, restructuring charges or other expense(s)); revenues; operating revenues; return on assets; return on nondepreciable assets; return on average assets; debt; debt plus equity; market or economic value added; lost control; strategic initiatives; net income; improvement in capital structure; ratio of non-performing to performing assets; return on an investment in an affiliate; net interest income; net interest margin; ratio of common equity to total assets; regulatory compliance metrics; and customer service metrics. Such performance goals also may be based on the Company s achievement of specified levels of performance for the Company as a whole or any business unit under one or more of the performance criteria described above relative to the performance of other corporations.

Company Transaction and Change in Control

Company Transaction. Under the 2004 Plan, to maintain all of the participants rights in the event of a Company transaction that is not a change in control or a related party transaction, unless the committee determines otherwise at the time of grant with respect to a particular award:

All outstanding awards become fully and immediately exercisable immediately prior to the Company transaction, unless such awards are converted, assumed, or replaced by the successor company. The Company can elect to cash-out awards.

Performance awards earned and outstanding become payable in full and deferrals or other restrictions shall remain in effect.

Change of Control. Under the 2004 Plan, to maintain all of the participants rights in the event of a change in control of the Company (as described below), unless the committee determines otherwise at the time of grant with respect to a particular award:

Table of Contents

Any options and stock appreciation rights shall become fully exercisable and vested to the full extent of the original grant.

Any restrictions and deferral limitations applicable to any restricted stock or stock units shall lapse.

All performance awards shall be considered to be earned and payable in full, and any deferral or other restriction shall lapse and such performance stock and performance units shall be immediately settled or distributed.

Any restrictions and deferral limitations and other conditions applicable to any other awards shall lapse, and such other awards shall become free of all restrictions, limitations or conditions and become fully vested and transferable to the full extent of the original grant.

The committee can provide a cash-out right for awards in connection with a change in control.

Definition of Company Transaction. Under the 2004 Plan, a Company transaction means the consummation of any of the following:

a merger or consolidation of the Company with or into any other company or other entity;

a sale in one transaction or a series of transactions undertaken with a common purpose of at least 50% of the Company s outstanding voting securities; or

a sale, lease, exchange or other transfer in one transaction or a series of related transactions undertaken with a common purpose of at least 50% of the Company s assets.

Definition of Related Party Transaction. Under the 2004 Plan, a related party transaction means a Company transaction pursuant to which:

the beneficial ownership of the Company or the resulting company remains the same with respect to at least 70% of the voting power of the outstanding voting securities in substantially the same proportions as immediately prior to such Company transaction;

no entity (other than the Company or an affiliate) will beneficially own 30% or more of the outstanding shares of common stock of the resulting company or the voting power of the outstanding voting securities; and

the Company s incumbent board will, after the Company transaction, constitute at least a majority of the board of the Company resulting from such Company transaction.

Definition of Change in Control. Under the 2004 Plan, a change in control of the Company means the occurrence of any of the following events:

an acquisition of beneficial ownership of 30% or more of either (a) the then outstanding shares of common stock of the Company or (b) the combined voting power of the then outstanding voting securities of the Company entitled to vote generally in the election of directors (excluding any acquisition directly from the Company, any acquisition by the Company, any acquisition by any employee benefit plan of the Company, or a related party transaction.

26

Table of Contents

a change in the composition of the Company s Board of Directors during any two-year period such that the incumbent board members cease to constitute at least a majority (not including directors whose election was approved by at least two-thirds of the incumbent board).

U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences

The following briefly describes the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the 2004 Plan generally applicable to the Company and to participants who are U.S. citizens.

Stock Options

Nonqualified Stock Options. A participant generally will not recognize taxable income upon the grant or vesting of a nonqualified stock option with an exercise price at least equal to the fair market value of the Common Stock on the date of grant and no additional deferral feature. Upon the exercise of a nonqualified stock option, a participant generally will recognize taxable ordinary income equal to the difference between the fair market value of the shares on the date of exercise and the option exercise price. When a participant sells the shares, the participant will have short-term or long-term capital gain or loss, as the case may be, equal to the difference between the amount the participant received from the sale and the tax basis of the shares sold. The tax basis of the shares generally will be equal to the greater of the fair market value of the shares on the exercise date or the option exercise price.

Incentive Stock Options. A participant will not recognize taxable income upon the grant of an incentive stock option. If a participant exercises an incentive stock option during employment or within three months after his or her employment ends other than as a result of death (12 months in the case of disability), the participant will not recognize taxable income at the time of exercise (although the participant generally will have taxable income for alternative minimum tax purposes at that time as if the option were a nonqualified stock option). If a participant sells or exchanges the shares after the later of (a) one year from the date the participant exercised the option and (b) two years from the grant date of the option, the participant will recognize long-term capital gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount the participant received in the sale or exchange and the option exercise price. If a participant disposes of the shares before these holding period requirements are satisfied, the disposition will constitute a disqualifying disposition, and the participant generally will recognize taxable ordinary income in the year of disposition equal to the excess, as of the date of exercise of the option, of the fair market value of the shares received over the option exercise price (or, if less, the excess of the amount realized on the sale of the shares over the option exercise price). Additionally, the participant will have long-term or short-term capital gain or loss, as the case may be, equal to the difference between the amount the participant received upon disposition of the shares and the option exercise price increased by the amount of ordinary income, if any, the participant recognized.

With respect to both nonqualified stock options and incentive stock options, special rules apply if a participant uses shares already held by the participant to pay the exercise price or if the shares received upon exercise of the option are subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture by the participant.

Stock Appreciation Rights

A participant generally will not recognize taxable income upon the grant or vesting of a SAR with a grant price at least equal to the fair market value of the Common Stock on the date of grant and no additional deferral feature. Upon the exercise of a SAR, a participant generally will recognize taxable ordinary income equal to the difference between the fair market value of the underlying shares on the date of exercise and the grant price of the SAR.

Stock Awards

Upon receipt of a stock award, a participant generally will recognize taxable ordinary income in an amount equal to the excess of the fair market value of the shares at such time over the amount, if any, paid to the Company by the participant for the shares. When a participant sells the shares, the participant will have short-term or long-term capital gain or loss, as the case may be, equal to the difference between the amount the participant received from the sale and the tax basis of the shares sold. The tax basis of the shares generally will be equal to the amount, if any, paid to the Company by the participant for the shares plus the amount of taxable ordinary income recognized by the participant upon receipt of the shares.

27

Table of Contents

Restricted Stock Awards

Upon receipt of a restricted stock award, a participant generally will recognize taxable ordinary income when the shares cease to be subject to restrictions in an amount equal to the excess of the fair market value of the shares at such time over the amount, if any, paid to the Company by the participant for the shares. However, no later than 30 days after a participant receives the restricted stock award, the participant may elect to recognize taxable ordinary income in an amount equal to the fair market value of the shares at the time of receipt. Provided that the election is made in a timely manner, when the restrictions on the shares lapse, the participant will not recognize any additional income. When a participant sells the shares, the participant will have short-term or long-term capital gain or loss, as the case may be, equal to the difference between the amount the participant received from the sale and the tax basis of the shares sold. The tax basis of the shares generally will be equal to the amount, if any, paid to the Company by the participant for the shares plus the amount of taxable ordinary income recognized by the participant either at the time the restrictions lapsed or at the time of election, if an election was made by the participant. If the participant forfeits the shares to the Company (e.g., upon the participant s termination prior to expiration of the restriction period), the participant may not claim a deduction with respect to the income recognized as a result of the election.

Any dividends paid with respect to shares of restricted stock generally will be taxable as ordinary income to the participant at the time the dividends are received.

Performance Awards and Other Stock Unit Awards

A participant generally will not recognize taxable income upon the grant of a performance award. Upon the distribution of cash, shares or other property to a participant pursuant to the terms of a performance award, the participant generally will recognize taxable ordinary income equal to the excess of the amount of cash or the fair market value of any property transferred to the participant over any amount paid to the Company by the participant with respect to the award. The tax consequences of other stock unit awards will depend upon the specific terms of each award.

Tax Consequences to the Company

In the foregoing cases, the Company generally will be entitled to a deduction at the same time and in the same amount as a participant recognizes ordinary income, subject to the limitations imposed under Section 162(m) of the Code.

Tax Withholding

The Company is authorized to withhold from any award granted or payment due under the 2004 Plan the amount of any withholding taxes due in respect of the award or payment and to take such other action as may be necessary to satisfy all obligations for the payment of applicable withholding taxes. The committee is authorized to establish procedures for election by participants to satisfy their obligations for the payment of withholding taxes by delivery of shares of the Company s stock or by directing the Company to retain stock otherwise deliverable in connection with the award.

Other Information

A new plan benefits table, as described in the federal proxy rules, is not provided because all awards made under the 2004 Plan are discretionary. The closing price of the Company s Common Stock, as reported on the New York Stock Exchange on January 3, 2006, was \$37.60 per share.

28

APPROVAL OF AMENDED 2002 EMPLOYEE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN

The Board of Directors is asking the stockholders to approve an amendment to the Esterline Technologies Corporation 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (as amended, the ESPP) to increase by 150,000 shares (from 300,000 shares to 450,000 shares) the number of shares of the Company s Common Stock reserved for issuance under the ESPP.

The Board of Directors believes that the ESPP provides a valuable opportunity for employees to acquire an ownership interest in the Company and provides shareholder value by aligning employee and shareholder interests. The Board of Directors amended the ESPP to increase the number of shares reserved for issuance to permit employee participation in the ESPP to continue at historical levels and preserve the ESPP s benefits.

Approximately 16.5% of the Company s employees participated in the ESPP in fiscal 2005. The amendment to the ESPP was approved by the Board of Directors on December 8, 2005, but will become effective only upon approval by the stockholders.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR approval of the amended 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

A copy of the ESPP is attached to this proxy statement as Annex D and is incorporated herein by reference. The following description of the ESPP is a summary and does not purport to be a complete description. See Annex D for more detailed information.

Description of the ESPP

Purpose. The purpose of the ESPP is to assist employees of the Company, its U.S. subsidiaries and any other subsidiaries the Board may designate in acquiring a stock ownership interest in the Company pursuant to a plan that is intended to qualify for beneficial tax treatment under Section 423 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code). The ESPP is also intended to encourage employees to work in the best interests of the stockholders, to support recruitment and retention of qualified employees and to provide employees with an advantageous means of accumulating long-term investments.

Administration. The ESPP may be administered by the Company s Board of Directors or any Board appointed committee, or by one or more executive officers designated by the Board. The Board has established an Administrative Committee to serve as the plan administrator, which is composed of the Company s Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and Vice President of Human Resources. The plan administrator is authorized to administer and interpret the ESPP and to make such rules and regulations as it deems necessary to administer the ESPP, so long as such interpretation, administration or application regarding purchases corresponds to the requirements of Code Section 423.

Stock Subject to the ESPP. Under the ESPP, qualified employees may purchase shares of Common Stock through payroll deductions at a discount from market price, without incurring broker commissions. A maximum of 450,000 shares of Common Stock, subject to adjustment for stock splits, are reserved for issuance under the ESPP. The Common Stock issued under the ESPP will be from authorized but unissued shares of the Company s Common Stock or from treasury shares.

Eligibility. To be eligible to participate in the ESPP, an employee must be employed by the Company at least 20 hours per week, have been employed by the Company or a designated subsidiary for a minimum of one year, and may not own 5% or more of the combined voting power or value of the Company s capital stock or that of any related corporations. These eligibility criteria may be changed by the plan administrator for future offering periods within the limits of Code Section 423. Non-employee directors of the Company are not eligible to participate in the ESPP. Approximately 3,500 employees are eligible to participate in the ESPP.

Offering Periods. The ESPP is divided into six-month offering periods that begin on June 16 and December 16 of each year and end, respectively, on the next December 15 and June 15. During the offering periods, participating employees accumulate funds in an account used to buy Common Stock through payroll deductions. Payroll deductions accrue at a rate of not less than 1% and not more than 15% of the employee s base pay during each

Table of Contents

payroll period in an offering period. At the end of each six-month offering period, the purchase price is determined and the participating employees accumulated funds are used to purchase the appropriate number of whole shares of Common Stock. Under the ESPP, no employee may purchase more than \$25,000 worth of Common Stock (based on the fair market value of the Common Stock on the first day of an offering period) during any calendar year, and no employee may purchase more than 2,000 shares in any single offering period.

Purchase Price. The purchase price per share of Common Stock is 85% of the lesser of (1) the fair market value of the Common Stock on the first day of an offering period, and (2) the fair market value of the Common Stock on the last day of an offering period, unless the plan administrator establishes a higher percentage for a future offering. For purposes of the ESPP, fair market value generally means the closing sale price for the Common Stock for the day. As of January 3, 2006, the closing sales price for the Common Stock was \$37.60 per share.

Effect of Termination. Employees have no right to acquire shares under the ESPP upon termination of their employment for any reason prior to the last business day of an offering period. Upon termination of employment, the Company will pay the balance in the employee s ESPP account to the employee or to his or her estate without interest. Neither payroll deductions credited to an employee s account nor any rights with regard to the purchase of shares under the ESPP may be assigned, transferred, pledged or otherwise disposed of in any way by the employee, other than by will or the laws of descent and distribution.

Change in Control. In the event of certain mergers, consolidations or acquisitions by another corporation of all or substantially all of the Company s assets, each outstanding option to purchase shares under the stock purchase plan (as described below under Federal Income Tax Purposes) will be assumed or an equivalent option substituted by the successor corporation. If the successor corporation refuses to assume or substitute for the option, the offering period during which a participant may purchase stock will be shortened to a specified date before such proposed transaction. In the event of a proposed liquidation or dissolution of the Company, the offering period during which a participant may purchase stock will be shortened to a specified date before the date of the proposed liquidation or dissolution.

Amendment, Suspension and Termination of the ESPP. The Board has the power to amend, suspend or terminate the ESPP, except that the Board may not amend the ESPP without shareholder approval if such approval is required by Section 423 of the Code. Unless sooner terminated, the ESPP will terminate on September 17, 2011.

Subplans for Eligible Employees in Other Countries. The ESPP permits the plan administrator to establish procedures to permit eligible employees who are employed by non-domestic designated subsidiaries of the Company to participate in the ESPP on terms and conditions different from those specified in the ESPP and authorizes the plan administrator to adopt modifications or subplans to comply with law, regulation or similar requirements to operate the ESPP in an advantageous way in countries or jurisdictions outside the U.S.

The Company s Sharesave Scheme. The company has adopted the Esterline Technologies Corporation Sharesave Scheme as a subplan for eligible employees in England effective January 6, 2005. The Sharesave Scheme contains provisions that differ from those of the ESPP as required for the Sharesave Scheme to be a qualified plan under applicable English law, which permits those employees to participate in the ESPP while providing advantageous tax benefits to those employees.

Federal Income Tax Consequences

The Company intends that the ESPP qualify as an employee stock purchase plan under Section 423 of the Code. The following discussion is only a brief summary of the material federal income tax consequences to the Company and the participating employees in the United States in connection with the ESPP. The discussion is general in nature and does not address issues relating to the income tax circumstances of any individual employee. The discussion is based on the Code as in effect on the date of this proxy statement and is, therefore, subject to future changes in the law, possibly with retroactive effect. The discussion does not address the consequences of state, local or foreign tax laws.

Under the Code, the Company is deemed to grant employee participants in the ESPP an option on the first day of each offering period to purchase as many shares of Common Stock as the employee will be able to purchase with the payroll deductions credited to his or her account during the offering period. On the last day of each six-month offering period, the purchase price is determined and the employee is deemed to have exercised the option and

Table of Contents

purchased the number of shares of Common Stock his or her accumulated payroll deductions will purchase at the purchase price.

The amounts deducted from a participating employee s pay pursuant to the ESPP will be included in the employee s compensation and be subject to federal income and employment tax. Generally, no additional income will be recognized by the employee either at the beginning of the offering period or when the option is granted or at the time the employee purchases shares of Common Stock pursuant to the ESPP.

The required holding period for favorable federal income tax treatment upon disposition of Common Stock acquired under the ESPP is the later of (1) two years after the deemed option is granted (the first day of an offering period), and (2) one year after the deemed option is exercised and the Common Stock is purchased (the last day of an offering period). When the Common Stock is disposed of after this period, or after the employee s death if the employee dies while holding the Common Stock (a qualifying disposition), the employee (or in the case of death the employee s estate) realizes ordinary income to the extent of the lesser of (a) the amount by which the fair market value of the Common Stock at the time the deemed option was granted exceeded the option price, and (b) the amount by which the fair market value of the Common Stock at the time of the disposition exceeded the option price. The option price is equal to 85% of the lesser of the fair market value of the Common Stock on the first day of the offering period and the fair market value of the Common Stock on the last day of the offering period. Thus, the maximum amount of gain taxable as ordinary income is the amount of the 15% discount measured as of the last day of an offering period. Any further gain recognized on a qualifying disposition will be long-term capital gain. If the sale price is less than the option price, there is no ordinary income and any loss recognized generally will be a long-term capital loss.

When an employee sells or disposes of the Common Stock (including by way of most gifts) before the expiration of the required holding period (a disqualifying disposition), the employee recognizes ordinary income to the extent of the difference between the price actually paid for the Common Stock and the fair market value of the Common Stock at the date the option was exercised (the last day of an offering period), regardless of the price at which the Common Stock is sold. Any additional gain recognized upon the disqualifying disposition will be capital gain. The capital gain will be long-term if the employee held the shares more than 12 months. If the sale price is less than the fair market value of the Common Stock at the date of exercise, then the employee will have a capital loss equal to such difference. Even though an employee must treat part of his or her gain on a qualifying disposition of the Common Stock as ordinary income, the Company may not take a business deduction for such amount. However, if an employee makes a disqualifying disposition, the amount of income that the employee must report as ordinary income qualifies as a business deduction for the Company for the year of such disposition.

Other Information

Because participation in the ESPP is entirely within the discretion of the eligible employees, a new plan benefits table, as described in the federal proxy rules, is not provided. Because the Company cannot predict the participation levels by employees, the rate of employee contributions or the eventual purchase price under the ESPP, it is not possible to determine the value of benefits that may be obtained by executive officers and other employees under the ESPP. Non-employee directors are not eligible to participate in the ESPP.

31

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

The following table gives information about the shares of Common Stock that may be issued upon the exercise of options, warrants and rights under the Amended and Restated 1987 Stock Option Plan, the Non-Employee Directors Stock Compensation Plan, the Amended and Restated 1997 Stock Option Plan, the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan and the 2004 Equity Incentive Plan, the only equity compensation plans of the Company in effect as of the end of the Company s last fiscal year.

Equi	ty Comp	ensation Plan	Information		
_			Number of securities		
			remaining		
			available for		
Number					
of			future issuance		
securities			under		
to be			equity		
issued			compensation		
upon	pon Weighted-		plans		
	exer	cise price	(excluding		
exercise	of		securities		
of					
outstanding	outstanding options,		reflected in the first		
options,					
warrants		rants and			
and rights	1	rights	column)		
1,401,100	\$	23.56	451,086(1)(2)		
1 401 100	\$	23 56	451 086		
1,401,100	\$	23.56	451,086		

(1) Of these shares, 276,350 shares are available for issuance under the 2004 Equity Incentive Plan, 122,978 shares are available for purchase under the 2002 **Employee Stock** Purchase Plan. 51,758 are available for grant under the Non-Employee Directors Stock

Plan Category

security holders

holders

Total

Equity compensation plans approved by security

Equity compensation plans not approved by

Compensation Plan, as of the end of the Company s last completed fiscal year. If the amendments to the 2004 Equity Incentive Plan proposed in this proxy statement are approved by the Company s Stockholders at the 2006 annual meeting, an additional 1,000,000 shares will be available for issuance under that plan. If the amendment to the 2002 **Employee Stock** Purchase Plan proposed in this proxy statement is approved by the Company s Stockholders at the 2006 annual meeting, an additional 150,000 shares will be available for issuance under that plan.

(2) Pursuant to the
Non-Employee
Directors Stock
Compensation
Plan, each of the
Company s
non-employee
directors will
receive an
automatic grant
of shares of
Common Stock

Edgar Filing: DORIAN LPG LTD. - Form 6-K

not subject to any restriction within 45 days of each annual shareholders meeting with an aggregate market value of \$45,000 based on the closing price of the Common Stock on that date.

32

Table of Contents

SELECTION OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Ernst & Young LLP was the independent registered public accounting firm that audited the Company s consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended October 28, 2005. The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company will be appointing the independent registered public accounting firm to audit its consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ending October 27, 2006 at its regular meeting in March 2006 in accordance with the Audit Committee s past practice.

The Company expects that representatives of Ernst & Young LLP will be present at the 2006 annual meeting, will be given the opportunity to make a statement if they wish to do so, and will be available to respond to appropriate questions.

SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, generally requires the Company s directors, executive officers and 10% or greater shareholders to file electronically reports of their ownership of Common Stock and of changes in such ownership to the SEC. SEC regulations also require the Company to identify in this proxy statement any person subject to this requirement who did not file a Section 16 report on a timely basis. Based solely upon a review of such reports furnished to the Company and written representations from the executive officers and directors that no other reports were required, the Company believes that all such reports were filed on a timely basis during fiscal year 2004, except the following: Each of Robert W. Cremin, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer, and James L. Pierce, one of the Company s directors, failed to file a Form 4 with respect to one transaction. Mr. Cremin filed a Form 5 reporting his transaction in December 2004, and Mr. Pierce filed a Form 4 reporting his transaction in July 2005.

OTHER MATTERS

As of the date of this proxy statement, the only matters which management intends to present at the meeting are those set forth in the notice of meeting and in this proxy statement. Management knows of no other matters that may come before the meeting. However, if any other matters properly come before the meeting, it is intended that proxies in the accompanying form will be voted in respect thereof in accordance with the judgment of the person or persons voting as proxies.

ANNUAL REPORT, FORM 10-K AND OTHER CORPORATE GOVERNANCE INFORMATION

The 2005 Annual Report of the Company was mailed to shareholders with this proxy statement. The Company will furnish without charge a copy of the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended October 28, 2005, including the consolidated financial statements and the financial statement schedules, to any shareholder who makes a request. Contact Esterline Technologies Corporation, Attn: Corporate Communications, 500 108th Avenue NE, Suite 1500, Bellevue, WA 98004 or call (425) 453-9400. This proxy statement and the 2005 Annual Report are also available on the Company s website, http://www.esterline.com/investor/sec.stm. In addition, shareholders may find information relating to the Company s corporate governance posted on the Company s website,

http://www.esterline.com/profile/corp_governance.stm. Documents located in this section include the charter for the Audit, Compensation and Nominating & Corporate Governance Committees, Corporate Governance Guidelines and the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics. This information is available in print to any shareholder who makes a request at the address or phone number above.

33

Table of Contents

SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS FOR 2007

An eligible shareholder who wants to have a qualified proposal considered for inclusion in the proxy statement for the 2007 annual meeting must notify the Corporate Secretary. The proposal must be received at the Company s executive office no later than September 26, 2006. A shareholder must, among other things, own at least one percent of the outstanding shares of Common Stock or shares of Common Stock with a market value of \$2,000 for at least one year prior to submitting the proposal and the shareholder must continue to own such stock through the date of the meeting. In addition, if the Company receives notice of a shareholder proposal after December 10, 2006, the persons named as proxies in the proxy statement for the 2007 annual meeting will have discretionary voting authority to vote on such proposal at the 2006 annual meeting.

By order of the Board of Directors

ROBERT D. GEORGE Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, Secretary and Treasurer

January 24, 2006 34

ANNEX A

EXCERPT FROM CORPORATE GOVERNANCE GUIDELINES

(d) Independence: Defining Independence for this Board

An independent director is a director who has been affirmatively determined by the Board to have no material relationship with the Company or its management (either directly or as a partner, significant shareholder or executive officer of an organization that has a material relationship with the Company).

In addition, the Board will not deem a director independent if within the last three (3) years:

The director was an employee of the Company.

The director was affiliated with or employed by an independent public accounting firm for the Company (or of an affiliate).

The director was part of an interlocking directorate in which an executive officer of the Company serves on the compensation committee (or the board if no compensation committee) of another company that concurrently employed the director.

The director has an immediate family member falling in any of the foregoing categories.

The Board shall also apply any additional independence standards adopted by the New York Stock Exchange or the Securities and Exchange Commission.

The Board must approve any contributions or pledges by the Company in excess of \$50,000 per year to any non-profit organization for which a director serves as an executive officer, director, trustee or in an equivalent policy-making role.

For purposes of determining director independence for audit committee purposes, the following additional requirements apply:

A director cannot receive, directly or indirectly, any consulting or advisory fees or any other compensation other than director s fees from the Company;

A director cannot be an affiliated person of the Company or any of its subsidiaries (as such term is defined under applicable federal securities laws and regulations), except as specifically permitted under such laws and regulations or official interpretations thereof.

In addition, in making its independence determinations the Board should consider any director affiliation, relationship or transaction brought to the attention of the Nominating & Corporate Governance Committee pursuant to sections 2(d) and 2(e) of these Corporate Governance Guidelines.

The Board will periodically review the independence of each of the Company s directors pursuant to the provisions of this section 2(d).

(e) Independence: Avoiding Conflicts

Each director should immediately advise the Chairman of the Board and the Chairman of the Nominating & Corporate Governance Committee of any proposed or current affiliation, relationship or transaction with any entity (including non profits and governmental agencies) or individual that may create a potential conflict of interest or be inconsistent with Company policies or values. The Nominating & Corporate Governance Committee must determine if such affiliation is cause for the Board to suggest that the director take

A-1

Table of Contents

appropriate action to avoid the conflict. Each director must be alert to his or her responsibilities to other organizations which could, if fulfilled, cause a director to no longer be considered independent.

If a director has a personal interest in any matter before the Board or a Committee, the director must disclose the interest to the full Board or Committee, as the case may be, and excuse himself or herself from participation in any discussion or action relating to the matter, as appropriate.

A-2

Table of Contents

ANNEX B

AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER

Purpose and Authority

It is the policy of this Company to have an Audit Committee (the *Committee*) of the Board of Directors to assist the Board in its oversight of (1) the integrity of the Company's financial statements, (2) the Company's compliance with legal and regulatory requirements, (3) the independent auditor's qualifications and independence and (4) the performance of the Company's internal audit function and independent auditors. In addition, the Committee shall prepare a report as required by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the *SEC*) to be included in the Corporation's annual proxy statement. The Committee shall also have all authority necessary to fulfill the duties and responsibilities assigned to the Committee in this Charter or otherwise assigned to it by the Board.

As the Committee deems appropriate, it may engage independent counsel, accounting and other advisors to assist the Committee without seeking Board approval. The Company shall provide appropriate funding, as determined by the Committee, for payment of compensation to such counsel and advisors engaged by the Committee pursuant to the preceding sentence.

The Committee, when appropriate, may form and delegate authority to subcommittees and may delegate authority to one or more designated members of the Committee.

Composition, Role and Independence, Meetings

The membership of the Committee shall consist of at least three directors. In the business judgment of the Board, each member shall be financially literate, or shall become financially literate within a reasonable time after appointment. At least one member, in the judgment of the Board, shall have such accounting or related financial management expertise in order to meet the criteria for an audit committee financial expert as defined by the SEC. Each member shall meet the independence requirements applicable to audit committee members established by the Board, the SEC and the New York Stock Exchange (*NYSE*), as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time. The Committee shall maintain free and open communication (including separate private executive sessions at least annually) with the independent accountants, the internal auditors and the management of the Company. In discharging this oversight role, the Committee is empowered to investigate any matter brought to its attention, with full power to retain outside counsel or other experts for this purpose.

No member of the Committee shall serve on more than two audit committees of publicly traded companies, other than the Company, at the same time such member serves on this Committee, unless the Board determines that such simultaneous service would not impair the ability of such member to effectively serve on this Committee. If a Committee member serves on the audit committees of both a public company and a wholly owned subsidiary of such company, such service shall be counted as service on one audit committee, rather than two.

The members of the Committee shall be appointed by the Board on the recommendation of the Nominating & Corporate Governance Committee. The Board may remove any member from the Committee. The Board of Directors shall appoint one member of the Audit Committee as chairperson. He or she shall be responsible for leadership of the Committee, including preparing the agenda, presiding over the meetings, making committee assignments and reporting to the Board of Directors. The chairperson will also maintain regular liaison with the CEO, CFO, the director of internal audit, and the lead independent audit partner.

The Committee shall establish a meeting calendar annually. The Committee may hold such other meetings as are necessary or appropriate in order for the Committee to fulfill its responsibilities. In the absence of a member designated by the Board to serve as chair, the members of the Committee may appoint from among their number a person to preside at their meetings.

B-1

Table of Contents

Duties and Responsibilities

The Committee s duties and responsibilities include the following, in addition to any duties and responsibilities assigned to the Committee from time to time by the Board:

Engagement of Independent Auditor

Selecting and retaining the independent auditor to audit the financial statements of the Company. The Committee is directly responsible for the appointment, compensation, retention and oversight of the work of the outside auditor for the purpose of preparing or issuing an audit report or performing other audit, review or attest services for the Company, with the understanding that the independent auditor shall report directly to the Committee. In so doing, the Committee will ensure that the independent auditor submits at least annually a formal written statement delineating all relationships between the independent auditor and the Company and an affirmation that the auditor is in fact independent, will actively engage in dialogue with the independent auditor regarding any relationships or services that may impact the independent auditor s objectivity and independence, and will recommend to the Board actions appropriate to satisfy itself of the independent auditor s independence.

Determining and approving, in its sole authority, the compensation of the independent auditor. The Company shall provide appropriate funding, as determined by the Committee, for payment of compensation to the independent auditor for the purpose of rendering or issuing its audit report and of other ordinary administrative expenses that are necessary or appropriate in carrying out the duties of this Committee.

Resolving disagreements between management and the independent accountant regarding financial reporting. Overseeing the independent auditor relationship by discussing with the auditor the nature and rigor of the audit process, receiving and reviewing audit reports, and providing the auditor full access to the Committee (and the Board) to report on any and all appropriate matters.

Pre-approving the retention of the independent auditor for all audit and such non-audit services as the independent auditor is permitted to provide the Company and approve the fees for such services other than *de minimis* non-audit services allowed by relevant law in accordance with the procedures set forth on Exhibit 1 attached hereto. The Committee may pre-approve audit and non-audit services by establishing detailed pre-approval policies and procedures as to the particular service; provided that the Committee is informed of each service pre-approved, and that no pre-approval shall be delegated to management. In considering whether to pre-approve any non-audit services, the Committee or its delegees shall consider whether the provision of such services is compatible with maintaining the independence of the auditor.

Ensuring that the Committee s approval of any non-audit services is publicly disclosed pursuant to applicable laws, rules and regulations.

B-2

Table of Contents

Evaluation of Independent Auditor

At least annually, evaluating the independent auditor s qualifications, performance and independence, including that of the lead partner.

At least annually, obtaining and reviewing a report by the independent auditor describing (i) the firm s internal quality-control procedures; and (ii) any material issues raised by the most recent internal quality-control review, or external review, of the firm, or by any inquiry or investigation by governmental or professional authorities, within the preceding five years, relating to one or more audits carried out by the firm and any steps taken to deal with any such issues.

At least annually, obtaining and reviewing the letter and written disclosures from the independent auditor consistent with Independence Standards Board Standard No. 1, including a formal written statement by the independent auditor delineating all relationships between the auditor and the Company; actively engaging in a dialogue with the auditor with respect to that firm s independence and any disclosed relationships or services that may impact the objectivity and independence of the auditor; and taking, or recommending that the Board take, appropriate action to satisfy itself of the independence of the outside auditor.

Discussing with the independent auditor the matters required to be discussed by Statement of Auditing Standards (*SAS*) No. 61, *Communications with Audit Committee*, SAS No. 89, *Audit Adjustments*, and SAS No. 90, *Audit Committee Communications*, all as amended from time to time, together with any other matters as may be required for public disclosure or otherwise under applicable laws, rules and regulations.

If appropriate or required by law, ensuring that the independent auditor s lead partner and reviewing partner are replaced every five years. Considering, from time to time, whether a rotation of the independent auditing firm would be in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders.

Presenting the Committee s conclusions regarding the performance, qualifications and independence of the independent auditor to the full Board.

Review of Financial Statements and Related Disclosure

Reviewing the audited financial statements, the report of the independent auditor thereon, the quarterly financial statements, and the Company's disclosures under Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations' and having the opportunity to discuss questions and concerns with management and the independent auditor. These discussions shall include consideration of the quality of the Company's accounting principles as applied in its financial reporting, including review of estimates, reserves and accruals, review of judgmental areas, review of audit adjustments whether or not recorded, issues encountered during the course of the audit work (including any restrictions on the scope of activities, access to required information and such other inquiries as may be appropriate). Based on the review and discussion of the audited financial statements with management and the independent auditor, its discussions with the independent auditor regarding the matters required to be discussed by SAS No. 61, and its discussions regarding the auditor's independence, the Committee shall make its recommendation to the Board as to the inclusion of the Company's audited financial statements in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Reviewing with the independent auditor any audit problems or difficulties and management s response, including any restrictions on the scope of the independent auditor s activities or access to requested information, any significant disagreements with management, adjustments noted by the independent auditor but not taken by management, communications between the audit team and the national office, and any management or internal control letters issued or proposed to be issued. Reviewing and discussing with the independent auditor the responsibilities, budget and staffing of the Company s internal audit function.

B-3

Table of Contents

Reviewing and discussing the type and presentation of information to be included in earnings press releases (paying particular attention to any use of proforma or adjusted non-GAAP information), as well as the financial information and earnings guidance provided to analysts and rating agencies. This may be done generally and does not require the Committee to discuss in advance of each earnings release or each instance in which the Company may provide earnings guidance.

Periodic Assessments and Review

Obtaining and reviewing timely reports from the independent auditor regarding (1) all critical accounting policies to be used, (2) all alternative treatments of financial information within GAAP that have been discussed with management, ramifications of the use of such alternative disclosures and treatments, and the treatment preferred by the independent auditor, and (3) other material written communications between the independent auditor and management, such as any management letter or schedule of unadjusted differences.

Reviewing, including with management and the independent auditor, if appropriate, (1) major issues regarding accounting principles and financial statement presentations, including any significant changes in the Company s selection or application of accounting principles, and major issues as to the adequacy of the Company s internal controls and any special audit steps adopted in light of material control deficiencies; (2) analyses prepared by management and/or the independent auditor setting forth significant financial reporting issues and judgments made in connection with the preparation of the financial statements, including analyses of the effects of alternative GAAP methods on the financial statements; and (3) the effect of regulatory and accounting initiatives, as well as off-balance sheet structures on the financial statements of the Company.

Reviewing, including with management and the independent auditor, if appropriate, changes in promulgated accounting and auditing standards that may materially affect the Company's financial reporting practices.

Discuss guidelines or policies with respect to risk assessment and risk management, including the Company s major financial risk exposures and the steps management has taken to monitor and control such exposures.

Reviewing any reports by management regarding the effectiveness of, or any deficiencies in, the design or operation of internal controls and any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company s internal controls. Reviewing any report issued by the Company s independent auditor regarding management s assessment of the Company s internal controls.

Discussing with management (at least annually) the status of: pending litigation; taxation matters; environmental compliance practices; risk assessment policies; risk management program; and other legal and compliance areas as may be appropriate, and the steps management has taken to monitor and control major financial risk exposures. *Internal Audit Review*

Providing guidance and oversight to the internal audit activities of the Company, including reviewing the budget, organization, plans and scope, and results of such activities.

B-4

Table of Contents

Related Party Transactions

Reviewing and approving all related-party transactions, including transactions between the Company and its officers or directors or affiliates of officers or directors.

Proxy Statement Report

Reporting audit committee activities to the full Board and issuing annually a report to be included in the proxy statement (including appropriate oversight conclusions) for submission to the shareholders, which report shall include the information required by applicable SEC and NYSE rules, as amended and supplemented from time to time. *Hiring Policies*

Set clear policies for the Company s hiring of employees or former employees of the independent auditor, and ensure that such policies comply with any regulations applicable to the Company from time to time. *Complaint Procedures*

Establish procedures for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints from employees on accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters.

Establish procedures for the confidential, anonymous submission by employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters.

Reports to Board

The Committee shall report regularly to the Board, including, to the extent the Committee deems appropriate, any issues that arise with respect to the quality or integrity of the Company s financial statements, the Company s compliance with legal or regulatory requirements, the performance and independence of the internal and independent auditors and the performance of the internal audit function.

Annual Review

The Audit Committee shall review and reassess this charter and agenda annually.

The Committee shall obtain or perform an annual evaluation of the Committee s performance and make applicable recommendations for improvement.

It is not the responsibility of the Committee to plan or conduct audits or to determine whether the Company s financial statements are complete and accurate or in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

R-

ANNEX C

ESTERLINE TECHNOLOGIES CORPORATION 2004 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN SECTION 1. PURPOSE

The purpose of the Esterline Technologies Corporation 2004 Equity Incentive Plan is to attract, retain and motivate employees, officers and directors of Esterline Technologies Corporation and its Related Companies by providing them the opportunity to acquire a proprietary interest in the Company and to link their interests and efforts to the long-term interests of the Company s stockholders.

SECTION 2. DEFINITIONS

As used in the Plan,

Acquired Entity means any entity acquired by the Company or a Related Company or with which the Company or a Related Company merges or combines.

Acquisition Price means the higher of (a) the highest reported sales price, regular way, of a share of Common Stock in any transaction reported on the New York Stock Exchange or other national exchange on which the Common Stock is listed or on Nasdaq during the 60-day period prior to and including the date of a Company Transaction or Change in Control or (b) if the Company Transaction or Change in Control is the result of a tender or exchange offer or a negotiated acquisition of the Company s Common Stock, the highest price per share of Common Stock paid in such tender or exchange offer or acquisition. To the extent that the consideration paid in any such transaction described above consists all or in part of securities or other noncash consideration, the value of such securities or other noncash consideration shall be determined by the Board in its sole discretion.

Award means any Option, Stock Appreciation Right, Stock Award, Restricted Stock, Stock Unit, Performance Share, Performance Unit, dividend equivalent, cash-based award or other incentive payable in cash or in shares of Common Stock as may be designated by the Committee from time to time.

Board means the Board of Directors of the Company.

Cause, unless otherwise defined in the instrument evidencing an Award or in a written employment, services or other agreement between the Participant and the Company or a Related Company, means dishonesty, fraud, serious or willful misconduct, unauthorized use or disclosure of confidential information or trade secrets, or conduct prohibited by law (except minor violations), in each case as determined by the Company s chief human resources officer or other person performing that function or, in the case of directors and executive officers, the Committee of the Board, whose determination shall be conclusive and binding.

Change in Control, unless the Committee determines otherwise with respect to an Award at the time the Award is granted, means the happening of any of the following events:

(a) an acquisition by any individual, entity or group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) (an Entity) of beneficial ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act) of 30% or more of either (1) the then outstanding shares of common stock of the Company (the Outstanding Company Common Stock) or (2) the combined voting power of the then outstanding voting securities of the Company entitled to vote generally in the election of directors (the Outstanding Company Voting Securities), excluding, however, the following (i) any acquisition directly from the Company, other than an acquisition by virtue of the exercise of a conversion privilege where the security being so converted was not acquired directly from the Company by the party exercising the conversion privilege, (ii) any acquisition by the Company, (iii) any acquisition by any employee benefit plan (or related trust) sponsored or maintained by the Company or any Related Company, or (iv) a Related Party Transaction; or

(b) a change in the composition of the Board during any two-year period such that the individuals who, as of the beginning of such two-year period, constitute the Board (the Incumbent Board) cease for any reason to constitute at least a majority of the Board; provided, however, that for purposes of this definition, any individual who becomes a member of the Board subsequent to the beginning of the two-year period, whose election, or

C-1

Table of Contents

nomination for election by the Company s shareholders, was approved by a vote of at least two-thirds of those individuals who are members of the Board and who were also members of the Incumbent Board (or deemed to be such pursuant to this proviso) shall be considered as though such individual were a member of the Incumbent Board; and provided further, however, that any such individual whose initial assumption of office occurs as a result of or in connection with an actual or threatened solicitation of proxies or consents by or on behalf of an Entity other than the Board shall not be considered a member of the Incumbent Board.

Code means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

Committee has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1.

Common Stock means the common stock, par value \$0.20 per share, of the Company.

Company means Esterline Technologies Corporation, a Delaware corporation.

Company Transaction, unless otherwise defined in the instrument evidencing the Award or in a written employment, services or other agreement between the Participant and the Company or a Related Company, means consummation of:

- (a) a merger or consolidation of the Company with or into any other company or other entity;
- (b) a sale in one transaction or a series of transactions undertaken with a common purpose of at least 50% of the Company s outstanding voting securities, or
- (c) a sale, lease, exchange or other transfer in one transaction or a series of related transactions undertaken with a common purpose of at least 50% of the Company s assets.

Where a series of transactions undertaken with a common purpose is deemed to be a Company Transaction, the date of such Company Transaction shall be the date on which the last of such transactions is consummated.

Covered Employee means a covered employee as that term is defined for purposes of Section 162(m)(3) of the Code or any successor provision.

Disability, unless otherwise defined by the Committee or in the instrument evidencing the Award or in a written employment, services or other agreement between the Participant and the Company or a Related Company, means a mental or physical impairment of the Participant that is expected to result in death or that has lasted or is expected to last for a continuous period of six months or more and that causes the Participant to be unable to perform his or her material duties for the Company or a Related Company and to be engaged in any substantial gainful activity, in each case as determined by the Company s chief human resources officer or other person performing that function or, in the case of directors and executive officers, the Committee whose determination shall be conclusive and binding.

Effective Date has the meaning set forth in Section 19.

Eligible Person means any person eligible to receive an Award as set forth in Section 5.

Exchange Act means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended from time to time.

Fair Market Value means the closing price for the Common Stock on any given date during regular trading, or if not trading on that date, such price on the last preceding date on which the Common Stock was traded, unless determined otherwise by the Committee using such methods or procedures as it may establish, including an average of trading days not to exceed 30 days from the Grant Date.

Grant Date means the later of (a) the date on which the Committee completes the corporate action authorizing the grant of an Award or such later date specified by the Committee or (b) the date on which all conditions precedent to an Award have been satisfied, provided that conditions to the exercisability or vesting of Awards shall not defer the Grant Date

Incentive Stock Option means an Option granted with the intention that it qualify as an incentive stock option as that term is defined for purposes of Section 422 of the Code or any successor provision.

Nonqualified Stock Option means an Option other than an Incentive Stock Option.

Option means a right to purchase Common Stock granted under Section 7.

Parent Company means a company or other entity which as a result of a Company Transaction owns the Company or all or substantially all of the Company s assets either directly or through one or more subsidiaries.

C-2

Table of Contents

Participant means any Eligible Person to whom an Award is granted.

Performance Award means an Award of Performance Shares or Performance Units granted under Section 11.

Performance Criteria has the meaning set forth in Section 12.1.

Performance Share means an Award of units denominated in shares of Common Stock granted under Section 11.1.

Performance Unit means an Award of units denominated in cash or property other than shares of Common Stock granted under Section 11.2.

Plan means Esterline Technologies Corporation 2004 Equity Incentive Plan.

Related Company means any entity that is directly or indirectly controlled by the Company.

Related Party Transaction means a Company Transaction pursuant to which:

(a) all or substantially all of the individuals and entities who are the beneficial owners of the Outstanding Company Common Stock and Outstanding Company Voting Securities immediately prior to such Company Transaction will beneficially own, directly or indirectly, at least 70% of the outstanding shares of common stock, and the combined voting power of the then outstanding voting securities entitled to vote generally in the election of directors of the company resulting from such Company Transaction (including a Parent Company) in substantially the same proportions as their ownership, immediately prior to such Company Transaction, of the Outstanding Company Common Stock and Outstanding Company Voting Securities;

(b) no Entity (other than the Company, any employee benefit plan (or related trust) of the Company or a Related Company, the company resulting from such Company Transaction or, if reference was made to equity ownership of any Parent Company for purposes of determining whether clause (a) above is satisfied in connection with the applicable Company Transaction, such Parent Company) will beneficially own, directly or indirectly, 30% or more of, respectively, the outstanding shares of common stock of the company resulting from such Company Transaction or the combined voting power of the outstanding voting securities of such company entitled to vote generally in the election of directors unless such ownership resulted solely from ownership of securities of the Company prior to the Company Transaction; and

(c) individuals who were members of the Incumbent Board will immediately after the consummation of the Company Transaction constitute at least a majority of the members of the board of directors of the company resulting from such Company Transaction (or, if reference was made to equity ownership of any Parent Company for purposes of determining whether clause (a) above is satisfied in connection with the applicable Company Transaction, of the Parent Company).

Restricted Stock means an Award of shares of Common Stock granted under Section 10, the rights of ownership of which are subject to restrictions prescribed by the Committee.

Retirement, unless otherwise defined in the instrument evidencing the Award or in a written employment, services or other agreement between the Participant and the Company or a Related Company, means Retirement as defined for purposes of the Plan by the Committee or the Company s chief human resources officer or other person performing that function or, if not so defined, means Termination of Service on or after the date the Participant reaches normal retirement age, as that term is defined in Section 411(a)(8) of the Code.

Securities Act means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended from time to time.

Stock Appreciation Right or **SAR** means a right granted under Section 9.1 to receive the excess of the Fair Market Value of a specified number of shares of Common Stock over the grant price.

Stock Award means an Award of shares of Common Stock granted under Section 10, the rights of ownership of which are not subject to restrictions prescribed by the Committee.

Stock Unit means an Award denominated in units of Common Stock granted under Section 10.

Substitute Awards means Awards granted or shares of Common Stock issued by the Company in assumption of, or in substitution or exchange for, awards previously granted by an Acquired Entity.

Successor Company means the surviving company, the successor company or Parent Company, as applicable, in connection with a Company Transaction.

C-3

Table of Contents

Termination of Service means a termination of employment or service relationship with the Company or a Related Company for any reason, whether voluntary or involuntary, including by reason of death, Disability or Retirement. Any question as to whether and when there has been a Termination of Service for the purposes of an Award and the cause of such Termination of Service shall be determined by the Company s chief human resources officer or other person performing that function or, with respect to directors and executive officers, by the Committee, whose determination shall be conclusive and binding. Transfer of a Participant s employment or service relationship between the Company and any Related Company shall not be considered a Termination of Service for purposes of an Award. Unless the Committee determines otherwise, a Termination of Service shall be deemed to occur if the Participant s employment or service relationship is with an entity that has ceased to be a Related Company. **Vesting Commencement Data**, means that Grant Data or such other data selected by the Committee as the data.

Vesting Commencement Date means that Grant Date or such other date selected by the Committee as the date from which an Award begins to vest.

SECTION 3. ADMINISTRATION

3.1 Administration of the Plan

The Plan shall be administered by the Board or the Compensation Committee of the Board which shall be composed of no fewer than two directors, each of whom is a non-employee director within the meaning of Rule 16b-3(b)(3) promulgated under the Exchange Act, or any successor definition adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission, and an outside director within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code, or any successor provision thereto. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board may delegate responsibility for administering the Plan with respect to designated classes of Eligible Persons to different committees consisting of one or more members of the Board, subject to such limitations as the Board deems appropriate, except with respect to Awards to Participants who are subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act or Awards granted pursuant to Section 12 of the Plan. Members of any committee shall serve for such term as the Board may determine, subject to removal by the Board at any time. To the extent consistent with applicable law, the Board or the Committee may authorize one or more officers of the Company to grant Awards to designated classes of Eligible Persons, within limits specifically prescribed by the Board or the Committee; provided, however, that no such officer shall have or obtain authority to grant Awards to himself or herself or to any person subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act. All references in the Plan to the Committee shall be, as applicable, to the Board, to the Compensation Committee or any other committee or any officer to whom the Board or the Committee has delegated authority to administer the Plan.

The effect on the vesting of an Award of a Company-approved leave of absence or a Participant s working less than full-time shall be determined by the Company s chief human resources officer or other person performing that function or, with respect to directors or executive officers, by the Board, whose determination shall be final.

3.2 Administration and Interpretation by Committee

- (a) Except for the terms and conditions explicitly set forth in the Plan and to the extent permitted by applicable law, the Committee shall have full power and exclusive authority, subject to such orders or resolutions not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan as may from time to time be adopted by the Board or a Committee composed of members of the Board, to: (i) select the Eligible Persons to whom Awards may from time to time be granted under the Plan; (ii) determine the type or types of Award to be granted to each Participant under the Plan; (iii) determine the number of shares of Common Stock to be covered by each Award granted under the Plan; (iv) determine the terms and conditions of any Award granted under the Plan; (v) approve the forms of notice or agreement for use under the Plan; (vi) determine whether, to what extent and under what circumstances Awards may be settled in cash, shares of Common Stock or other property or canceled or suspended; (vii) determine whether, to what extent and under what circumstances cash, shares of Common Stock, other property and other amounts payable with respect to an Award shall be deferred either automatically or at the election of the Participant; (viii) interpret and administer the Plan and any instrument evidencing an Award notice or agreement executed or entered into under the Plan; (ix) establish such rules and regulations as it shall deem appropriate for the proper administration of the Plan; (x) delegate ministerial duties to such of the Company s employees as it so determines; and (xi) make any other determination and take any other action that the Committee deems necessary or desirable for administration of the Plan.
- (b) In no event, however, shall the Committee have the right, without stockholder approval, to (i) cancel or amend outstanding Options or SARs for the purpose of repricing, replacing or regranting such Options or SARs with Options

or SARs that have a purchase or grant price that is less than the purchase or grant price for the original C-4

Table of Contents

Options or SARs except in connection with adjustments provided in Section 16, or (ii) issue an Option or amend an outstanding Option to provide for the grant or issuance of a new Option on exercise of the original Option.

- (c) The effect on the vesting of an Award of a Company-approved leave of absence or a Participant s working less than full-time shall be determined by the Company s chief human resources officer or other person performing that function or, with respect to directors or executive officers, by the Committee, whose determination shall be final.
- (d) Decisions of the Committee shall be final, conclusive and binding on all persons, including the Company, any Participant, any stockholder and any Eligible Person. A majority of the members of the Committee may determine its actions.

SECTION 4. SHARES SUBJECT TO THE PLAN

4.1 Authorized Number of Shares

Subject to adjustment from time to time as provided in Section 16.1, the number of shares of Common Stock available for issuance under the Plan shall consist of:

- (a) 1,000,000 shares plus
- (b) any authorized shares (i) not issued or subject to outstanding awards under the Company s Amended and Restated 1997 Stock Option Plan (the Prior Plan) on the Effective Date and (ii) any shares subject to outstanding awards under the Prior Plan on such date that cease to be subject to such awards (other than by reason of exercise or settlement of the awards to the extent they are exercised for or settled in shares), up to an aggregate maximum of 1,624,950 shares, subject to adjustment from time to time as provided in Section 16.1, which shares shall cease, as of such date, to be available for grant and issuance under the Prior Plan, but shall be available for issuance under the Plan.

Shares issued under the Plan shall be drawn from authorized and unissued shares or shares now held or subsequently acquired by the Company as treasury shares.

4.2 Share Usage

- (a) Shares of Common Stock covered by an Award shall not be counted as used unless and until they are actually issued and delivered to a Participant. If any Award lapses, expires, terminates or is canceled prior to the issuance of shares thereunder or if shares of Common Stock are issued under the Plan to a Participant and thereafter are forfeited to or otherwise reacquired by the Company, the shares subject to such Awards and the forfeited or reacquired shares shall again be available for issuance under the Plan. Any shares of Common Stock (i) tendered by a Participant or retained by the Company as full or partial payment to the Company for the purchase price of an Award or to satisfy tax withholding obligations in connection with an Award or (ii) covered by an Award that is settled in cash shall be available for Awards under the Plan. The number of shares of Common Stock available for issuance under the Plan shall not be reduced to reflect any dividends or dividend equivalents that are reinvested into additional shares of Common Stock or credited as additional shares of Common Stock subject or paid with respect to an Award.
- (b) The Committee shall also, without limitation, have the authority to grant Awards as an alternative to or as the form of payment for grants or rights earned or due under other compensation plans or arrangements of the Company.
- (c) Notwithstanding anything in the Plan to the contrary, the Committee may grant Substitute Awards under the Plan. Substitute Awards shall not reduce the number of shares authorized for issuance under the Plan. In the event that an Acquired Entity has shares available for awards or grants under one or more preexisting plans not adopted in contemplation of such acquisition or combination, then, to the extent determined by the Board or the Committee, the shares available for grant pursuant to the terms of such preexisting plan (as adjusted, to the extent appropriate, using the exchange ratio or other adjustment or valuation ratio or formula used in such acquisition or combination to determine the consideration payable to holders of common stock of the entities that are parties to such acquisition or combination) may be used for Awards under the Plan and shall not reduce the number of shares of Common Stock authorized for issuance under the Plan; provided, however, that Awards using such available shares shall not be made after the date awards or grants could have been made under the terms of such preexisting plans, absent the acquisition or combination, and shall only be made to individuals who were not employees or directors of the Company or a Related Company prior to such acquisition or combination. In the event that a written agreement between the Company and an Acquired Entity pursuant to which a merger or consolidation is completed is approved

Table of Contents

by the Board and said agreement sets forth the terms and conditions of the substitution for or assumption of outstanding awards of the Acquired Entity, said terms and conditions shall be deemed to be the action of the Committee without any further action by the Committee, except as may be required for compliance with Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act, and the persons holding such awards shall be deemed to be Participants.

(d) Notwithstanding the other provisions in this Section 4.2, the maximum number of shares that may be issued upon the exercise of Incentive Stock Options shall equal the aggregate share number stated in Section 4.1, subject to adjustment as provided in Section 16.1.

4.3 Limitations

Subject to adjustment as provided in Section 16.1, the aggregate number of shares that may be issued pursuant to Awards granted under the Plan (other than Awards of Options or Stock Appreciation Rights) that contain no restrictions or restrictions based solely on continuous employment or services for less than three years (except where Termination of Service occurs by reason of death, Retirement or Disability) shall not exceed 50% of the aggregate maximum number of shares specified in Section 4.1.

SECTION 5. ELIGIBILITY

An Award may be granted to any employee, officer or director of the Company or a Related Company whom the Committee from time to time selects.

SECTION 6. AWARDS

6.1 Form, Grant and Settlement of Awards

The Committee shall have the authority, in its sole discretion, to determine the type or types of Awards to be granted under the Plan. Such Awards may be granted either alone or in addition to or in tandem with, any other type of Award. Any Award settlement may be subject to such conditions, restrictions and contingencies as the Committee shall determine.

6.2 Evidence of Awards

Awards granted under the Plan shall be evidenced by a written, including an electronic, notice or agreement that shall contain such terms, conditions, limitations and restrictions as the Committee shall deem advisable and that are not inconsistent with the Plan.

6.3 Deferrals

The Committee may permit or require a Participant to defer receipt of the payment of any Award. If any such deferral election is permitted or required, the Committee, in its sole discretion, shall establish rules and procedures for such payment deferrals, which may include the grant of additional Awards or provisions for the payment or crediting of interest or dividend equivalents, including converting such credits to deferred stock unit equivalents.

6.4 Dividends and Distributions

Participants may, if the Committee so determines, be credited with dividends paid with respect to shares of Common Stock underlying an Award in a manner determined by the Committee in its sole discretion. The Committee may apply any restrictions to the dividends or dividend equivalents that the Committee deems appropriate. The Committee, in its sole discretion, may determine the form of payment of dividends or dividend equivalents, including cash, shares of Common Stock, Restricted Stock or Stock Units.

SECTION 7. OPTIONS

7.1 Grant of Options

The Committee may grant Options designated as Incentive Stock Options or Nonqualified Stock Options.

7.2 Option Exercise Price

The exercise price for shares purchased under an Option shall not be less than 100% of the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock for the Grant Date, except in the case of Substitute Awards.

C-6

7.3 Term of Options

Subject to earlier termination in accordance with the terms of the Plan and the instrument evidencing the Option, the maximum term of an Option shall be ten years from the Grant Date.

7.4 Exercise of Options

The Committee shall establish and set forth in each instrument that evidences an Option the time at which, or the installments in which, the Option shall vest and become exercisable, any of which provisions may be waived or modified by the Committee at any time. To the extent an Option has vested and become exercisable, the Option may be exercised in whole or from time to time in part by delivery to or as directed or approved by the Company of a properly executed stock option exercise agreement or notice, in a form and in accordance with procedures established by the Committee, setting forth the number of shares with respect to which the Option is being exercised, the restrictions imposed on the shares purchased under such exercise agreement, if any, and such representations and agreements as may be required by the Committee, accompanied by payment in full as described in Sections 7.5 and 14. An Option may be exercised only for whole shares and may not be exercised for less than a reasonable number of shares at any one time, as determined by the Committee.

7.5 Payment of Exercise Price

The exercise price for shares purchased under an Option shall be paid in full to the Company by delivery of consideration equal to the product of the Option exercise price and the number of shares purchased. Such consideration must be paid before the Company will issue the shares being purchased and must be in a form or a combination of forms acceptable to the Committee for that purchase, which forms may include:

- (a) cash;
- (b) check or wire transfer:
- (c) tendering (either actually or, so long as the Common Stock is registered under Section 12(b) or 12(g) of the Exchange Act, by attestation) shares of Common Stock already owned by the Participant for at least six months (or any shorter period necessary to avoid a charge to the Company s earnings for financial reporting purposes) that on the day prior to the exercise date have an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to the aggregate exercise price of the shares being purchased under the Option;
- (d) so long as the Common Stock is registered under Section 12(b) or 12(g) of the Exchange Act and to the extent permitted by law, delivery of a properly executed exercise notice, together with irrevocable instructions to a brokerage firm designated or approved by the Company to deliver promptly to the Company the aggregate amount of proceeds to pay the Option exercise price and any withholding tax obligations that may arise in connection with the exercise, all in accordance with the regulations of the Federal Reserve Board; or
- (e) such other consideration as the Committee may permit.

7.6 Post-Termination Exercise

The Committee shall establish and set forth in each instrument that evidences an Option whether the Option shall continue to be exercisable, and the terms and conditions of such exercise, after a Termination of Service, any of which provisions may be waived or modified by the Committee at any time. If not so established in the instrument evidencing the Option, the Option shall be exercisable according to the following terms and conditions, which may be waived or modified by the Committee at any time:

- (a) Any portion of an Option that is not vested and exercisable on the date of a Participant s Termination of Service shall expire on such date.
- (b) Any portion of an Option that is vested and exercisable on the date of a Participant s Termination of Service shall expire on the earliest to occur of:
- (i) if the Participant s Termination of Service occurs for reasons other than Cause, Retirement, Disability or death, the date that is three months after the date of such Termination of Service:
- (ii) if the Participant s Termination of Service occurs by reason of Retirement, Disability or death, the date that is three years after the date of such Termination of Service; and

C-7

Table of Contents

(iii) the last day of the maximum term of the Option (the Option Expiration Date).

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Participant dies after his or her Termination of Service but while an Option is otherwise exercisable, the portion of the Option that is vested and exercisable on the date of such Termination of Service shall expire upon the earlier to occur of (y) the Option Expiration Date and (z) the one-year anniversary of the date of death, unless the Committee determines otherwise.

Also notwithstanding the foregoing, in case a Participant s Termination of Service occurs for Cause, all Options granted to the Participant shall automatically expire upon first notification to the Participant of such termination, unless the Committee determines otherwise. If a Participant s employment or service relationship with the Company is suspended pending an investigation of whether the Participant shall be terminated for Cause, all the Participant s rights under any Option shall likewise be suspended during the period of investigation. If any facts that would constitute termination for Cause are discovered after a Participant s Termination of Service, any Option then held by the Participant may be immediately terminated by the Committee, in its sole discretion.

(c) A Participant s change in status from an employee of the Company or a Related Company to a director, consultant, advisor or independent contractor of the Company or a Related Company, or a change in status from a director, consultant, advisor or independent contractor of the Company or a Related Company to an employee of the Company or a Related Company, shall not be consideration a Termination of Service for purposes of this Section 7.6.

SECTION 8. INCENTIVE STOCK OPTION LIMITATIONS

Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan, the terms and conditions of any Incentive Stock Options shall in addition comply in all respects with Section 422 of the Code, or any successor provision, and any applicable regulations thereunder, including, to the extent required thereunder, the following:

8.1 Dollar Limitation

To the extent the aggregate Fair Market Value (determined as of the Grant Date) of Common Stock with respect to which a Participant s Incentive Stock Options become exercisable for the first time during any calendar year (under the Plan and all other stock option plans of the Company and its parent and subsidiary corporations) exceeds \$100,000, such portion in excess of \$100,000 shall be treated as a Nonqualified Stock Option. In the event the Participant holds two or more such Options that become exercisable for the first time in the same calendar year, such limitation shall be applied on the basis of the order in which such Options are granted.

8.2 Eligible Employees

Individuals who are not employees of the Company or one of its parent or subsidiary corporations may not be granted Incentive Stock Options.

8.3 Exercise Price

The exercise price of an Incentive Stock Option shall be at least 100% of the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the Grant Date, and in the case of an Incentive Stock Option granted to a Participant who owns more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of the stock of the Company or of its parent or subsidiary corporations (a Ten Percent Stockholder), shall not be less than 110% of the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the Grant Date. The determination of more than 10% ownership shall be made in accordance with Section 422 of the Code.

8.4 Option Term

Subject to earlier termination in accordance with the terms of the Plan and the instrument evidencing the Option, the maximum term of an Incentive Stock Option shall not exceed ten years, and in the case of an Incentive Stock Option granted to a Ten Percent Stockholder, shall not exceed five years.

8.5 Exercisability

An Option designated as an Incentive Stock Option shall cease to qualify for favorable tax treatment as an Incentive Stock Option to the extent it is exercised (if permitted by the terms of the Option) (a) more than three months after the date of a Participant s Termination of Service if termination was for reasons other than death or disability, (b) more than one year after the date of a Participant s Termination of Service if termination was by reason of

Table of Contents

disability, or (c) after the Participant has been on leave of absence for more than 90 days, unless the Participant s reemployment rights are guaranteed by statute or contract.

8.6 Taxation of Incentive Stock Options

In order to obtain certain tax benefits afforded to Incentive Stock Options under Section 422 of the Code, the Participant must hold the shares acquired upon the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option for two years after the Grant Date and one year after the date of exercise.

A Participant may be subject to the alternative minimum tax at the time of exercise of an Incentive Stock Option. The Participant shall give the Company prompt notice of any disposition of shares acquired to the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option prior to the expiration of such holding periods.

8.7 Code Definitions

For the purposes of this Section 8 disability, parent corporation and subsidiary corporation shall have the meanings attributed to those terms for purposes of Section 422 of the Code.

SECTION 9. STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS

9.1 Grant of Stock Appreciation Rights

The Committee may grant Stock Appreciation Rights to Participants at any time on such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine in its sole discretion. An SAR may be granted in tandem with an Option or alone (freestanding). The grant price of a tandem SAR shall be equal to the exercise price of the related Option. The grant price of a freestanding SAR shall be established in accordance with procedures for Options set forth in Section 7.2. An SAR may be exercised upon such terms and conditions and for the term as the Committee determines in its sole discretion; provided, however, that, subject to earlier termination in accordance with the terms of the Plan and the instrument evidencing the SAR, the term of a freestanding SAR shall be as established for that SAR by the Committee or, if not so established, shall be ten years, and in the case of a tandem SAR, (a) the term shall not exceed the term of the related Option and (b) the tandem SAR may be exercised for all or part of the shares subject to the related Option upon the surrender of the right to exercise the equivalent portion of the related Option, except that the tandem SAR may be exercised only with respect to the shares for which its related Option is then exercisable.

9.2 Payment of SAR Amount

Upon the exercise of an SAR, a Participant shall be entitled to receive payment from the Company in an amount determined by multiplying: (a) the difference between the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the date of exercise over the grant price of the SAR by (b) the number of shares with respect to which the SAR is exercised. At the discretion of the Committee as set forth in the instrument evidencing the Award, the payment upon exercise of an SAR may be in cash, in shares, in some combination thereof or in any other manner approved by the Committee in its sole discretion.

SECTION 10. STOCK AWARDS, RESTRICTED STOCK AND STOCK UNITS

10.1 Grant of Stock Awards, Restricted Stock and Stock Units

The Committee may grant Stock Awards, Restricted Stock and Stock Units on such terms and conditions and subject to such repurchase or forfeiture restrictions, if any (which may be based on continuous service with the Company or a Related Company or the achievement of any performance goals, as the Committee shall determine in its sole discretion, which terms, conditions and restrictions shall be set forth in the instrument evidencing the Award.

10.2 Vesting of Restricted Stock and Stock Units

Upon the satisfaction of any terms, conditions and restrictions prescribed with respect to Restricted Stock or Stock Units, or upon a Participant s release from any terms, conditions and restrictions of Restricted Stock or Stock Units, as determined by the Committee, and subject to the provisions of Section 13, (a) the shares of Restricted Stock covered by each Award of Restricted Stock shall become freely transferable by the Participant, and (b) Stock Units shall be paid in shares of Common Stock or, if set forth in the instrument evidencing the Awards, in cash or a combination of cash and shares of Common Stock. Any fractional shares subject to such Awards shall be paid to the

0)

Table of Contents

Participant in cash.

10.3 Waiver of Restrictions

Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan, the Committee, in its sole discretion, may waive the repurchase or forfeiture period and any other terms, conditions or restrictions on any Restricted Stock or Stock Unit under such circumstances and subject to such terms and conditions as the Committee shall deem appropriate.

SECTION 11. PERFORMANCE AWARDS

11.1 Performance Shares

The Committee may grant Awards of Performance Shares, designate the Participants to whom Performance Shares are to be awarded and determine the number Performance Shares, and the other terms and conditions of each such Award. Performance Shares shall consist of a unit valued by reference to a designated number of shares of Common Stock, the value of which may be paid to the Participant by delivery of shares of Common Stock or, if set forth in the instrument evidencing the Award, of such property as the Committee shall determine, including, without limitation, cash, shares of Common Stock, other property, or any combination thereof, upon the attainment of performance goals, as established by the Committee, and other terms and conditions specified by the Committee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the amount to be paid under an Award of Performance Shares may be adjusted on the basis of such further consideration as the Committee shall determine in its sole discretion.

11.2 Performance Units

The Committee may grant Awards of Performance Units, designate the Participants to whom Performance Units are to be awarded and determine the number of Performance Units and the terms and conditions of each such Award. Performance Units shall consist of a unit valued by reference to a designated amount of property other than shares of Common Stock, which value may be paid to the Participant by delivery of such property as the Committee shall determine, including, without limitation, cash, shares of Common Stock, other property, or any combination thereof, upon the attainment of performance goals, as established by the Committee, and other terms and conditions specified by the Committee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the amount to be paid under an Award of Performance Units may be adjusted on the basis of such further consideration as the Committee shall determine in its sole discretion.

SECTION 12. CODE SECTION 162(m) PROVISIONS

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, if the Committee determines, at the time Awards are granted to a Participant who is, or is likely to be as of the end of the tax year in which the Company would claim a tax deduction in connection with such Award, a Covered Employee, then the Committee may provide that this Section 12 is applicable to such Award.

12.1 Performance Criteria

If an Award is subject to this Section 12, then the lapsing of restrictions thereon and the distribution of cash, shares of Common Stock or other property pursuant thereto, as applicable, shall be subject to the achievement of one or more objective performance goals established by the Committee, which shall be based on the attainment of specified levels of one of or any combination of the following performance criteria for the Company as a whole or any business unit of the Company, as reported or calculated by the Company: return on average common shareholders equity; return on average equity; return on equity; return on invested capital; total shareholder return; stock price appreciation; efficiency ratio (other expense as a percentage of other income plus net interest income); net operating expense (other income less other expense); earnings per share; earnings per diluted share; operating earnings (earnings before transaction-related expense) per diluted share; net operating earnings (earnings before transaction-related expense) per diluted share; book value per share; cash flows (including, but not limited to, operating cash flow, free cash flow or cash flow return on capital); working capital; earnings (including or excluding interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization, extraordinary items, restructuring charges or other expense(s)); net income; operating income (including or excluding depreciation, amortization, extraordinary items, restructuring charges or other expense(s)); revenues; operating revenues; return on assets; return on nondepreciable assets; return on average assets; debt; debt plus equity; market or economic value added; lost control; strategic initiatives; net income; improvement in capital structure; ratio of non-performing to performing assets; return on an investment in an affiliate; net interest income; net interest margin; ratio of common equity to total assets; regulatory compliance metrics; and customer service metrics (together, the Performance Criteria). Such performance goals also may be based on the achievement of specified levels of

Company performance (or performance of an applicable affiliate or

Table of Contents

business unit of the Company) under one or more of the Performance Criteria described above relative to the performance of other corporations. Such performance goals shall be set by the Committee within the time period prescribed by, and shall otherwise comply with the requirements of, Section 162(m) of the Code, or any successor provision thereto, and the regulations thereunder.

12.2 Adjustment of Awards

Notwithstanding any provision of the Plan other than Section 16, with respect to any Award that is subject to this Section 12, the Committee may adjust downwards, but not upwards, the amount payable pursuant to such Award, and the Committee may not waive the achievement of the applicable performance goals except in the case of the death or disability of the Covered Employee.

12.3 Limitations

Subject to adjustment from time to time as provided in Section 16.1, no Covered Employee may be granted Awards other than Performance Units subject to this Section 12 in any calendar year period with respect to more than 325,000 shares of Common Stock for such Award, except that the Company may make additional onetime grants of such Awards for up to 650,000 shares to newly hired individuals, and the maximum dollar value payable with respect to Performance Units subject to this Section 12 granted to any Covered Employee in any one calendar year is \$4,000,000.

The Committee shall have the power to impose such other restrictions on Awards subject to this Section 12 as it may deem necessary or appropriate to ensure that such Awards satisfy all requirements for performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 162(m)(4)(C) of the Code, or any successor provision thereto.

SECTION 13. OTHER STOCK OR CASH-BASED AWARDS

Subject to the terms of the Plan and such other terms and conditions as the Committee deems appropriate, the Committee may grant other incentives payable in cash or in shares of Common Stock under the Plan.

SECTION 14. WITHHOLDING

The Company may require the Participant to pay to the Company the amount of (a) any taxes that the Company is required by applicable federal, state, local or foreign law to withhold with respect to the grant, vesting or exercise of an Award (tax withholding obligations) and (b) any amounts due from the Participant to the Company or to any Related Company (other obligations). The Company shall not be required to issue any shares of Common Stock or otherwise settle an Award under the Plan until such tax withholding obligations and other obligations are satisfied. The Committee may permit or require a Participant to satisfy all or part of the Participant is tax withholding obligations and other obligations by (a) paying cash to the Company, (b) having the Company withhold an amount from any cash amounts otherwise due or to become due from the Company to the Participant, (c) having the Company withhold a number of shares of Common Stock that would otherwise be issued to the Participant (or become vested in the case of Restricted Stock) having a Fair Market Value equal to the tax withholding obligations and other obligations, or (d) surrendering a number of shares of Common Stock the Participant already owns having a value equal to the tax withholding obligations and other obligations. The value of the shares so withheld may not exceed the employer is minimum required tax withholding rate, and the value of the shares so tendered may not exceed such rate to the extent the Participant has owned the tendered shares for less than six months if such limitation is necessary to avoid a charge to the Company for financial reporting purposes.

SECTION 15. ASSIGNABILITY

No Award or interest in an Award may be sold, assigned, pledged (as collateral for a loan or as security for the performance of an obligation or for any other purpose) or transferred by a Participant or made subject to attachment or similar proceedings otherwise than by will or by the applicable laws of descent and distribution, except to the extent the Participant designates one or more beneficiaries on a Company-approved form who may exercise the Award or receive payment under the Award after the Participant s death. During a Participant s lifetime, an Award may be exercised only by the Participant. Notwithstanding the foregoing and to the extent permitted by Section 422 of the Code, the Committee, in its sole discretion, may permit a Participant to assign or transfer an Award subject to such terms and conditions as the Committee shall specify.

C-11

SECTION 16. ADJUSTMENTS

16.1 Adjustment of Shares

In the event, at any time or from time to time, a stock dividend, stock split, spin-off, combination or exchange of shares, recapitalization, merger, consolidation, distribution to shareholders other than a normal cash dividend, or other change in the Company s corporate or capital structure results in (a) the outstanding shares of Common Stock, or any securities exchanged therefore or received in their place, being exchanged for a different number or kind of securities of the Company or (b) new, different or additional securities of the Company or any other company being received by the holders of shares of Common Stock, then the Committee shall make proportional adjustments in (i) the maximum number and kind of securities available for issuance under the Plan; (ii) the maximum number and kind of securities issuable as Incentive Stock Options as set forth in Section 4.2; and (iii) the number and kind of securities that are subject to any outstanding Award and the per share price of such securities, without any change in the aggregate price to be paid therefor.

The determination by the Committee as to the terms of any of the foregoing adjustments shall be conclusive and binding.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the issuance by the Company of shares of stock of any class, or securities convertible into shares of stock of any class, for cash or property, or for labor or services rendered, either upon direct sale or upon the exercise of rights or warrants to subscribe therefore, or upon conversion of shares or obligations of the Company convertible into such shares or other securities, shall not affect, and no adjustment by reason thereof shall be made with respect to, outstanding Awards. Also notwithstanding the foregoing, a dissolution or liquidation of the Company or a Company Transaction or Change of Control shall not be governed by this Section 16.1 but shall be governed by Sections 16.2 and 16.3, respectively.

16.2 Dissolution or Liquidation

To the extent not previously exercised or settled, and unless otherwise determined by the Committee in its sole discretion, Awards shall terminate immediately prior to the dissolution or liquidation of the Company. To the extent a vesting condition, forfeiture provision or repurchase right applicable to an Award has not been waived by the Committee, the Award shall be forfeited immediately prior to the consummation of the dissolution or liquidation.

16.3 Company Transaction; Change in Control

16.3.1 Effect of a Company Transaction That Is Not a Change in Control or a Related Party TransactionNotwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, unless the Committee shall determine otherwise at the time of grant with respect to a particular Award, in the event of a Company Transaction that is not a Change in Control or a Related Party Transaction:

(a) All outstanding Awards, other than Performance Shares and Performance Units, shall become fully and immediately exercisable, and all applicable deferral and restriction limitations or forfeiture provisions shall lapse, immediately prior to the Company Transaction, and shall terminate effective at the effective time of the Company Transaction, if and to the extent such Awards are converted, assumed or replaced by the Successor Company. For the purposes of this Section 16.3.1, an Award shall be considered converted, assumed or replaced by the Successor Company if following the Company Transaction the option or right confers the right to purchase or receive, for each share of Common Stock subject to the Award immediately prior to the Company Transaction, the consideration (whether stock, cash, or other securities or property) received in the Company Transaction by holders of Common Stock for each share held on the effective date of the transaction (and if holders were offered a choice of consideration, the type of consideration chosen by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares): provided, however, that if such consideration received in the Company Transaction is not solely common stock of the Successor Company, the Committee may, with the consent of the Successor Company, provide for the consideration to be received upon the exercise of the Option, for each share of Common Stock subject thereto, to be solely common stock of the Successor Company substantially equal in fair market value to the per share consideration received by holders of Common Stock in the Company Transaction. The determination of such substantial equality of value of consideration shall be made by the Committee, and its determination shall be conclusive and binding.

C-12

Table of Contents

(b) All Performance Shares or Performance Units earned and outstanding as of the date the Company Transaction is determined to have occurred shall be payable in full at the target level in accordance with the payout schedule pursuant to the Award agreement. Any remaining Performance Shares or Performance Units (including any applicable performance period) for which the payout level has not been determined shall be prorated at the target payout level up to and including the date of such Company Transaction and shall be payable in full at the target level in accordance with the payout schedule pursuant to the Award agreement. Any existing deferrals or other restrictions not waived by the Committee in its sole discretion shall remain in effect.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee, in its sole discretion, may instead provide that a Participant s outstanding Awards shall terminate upon or immediately prior to such Company Transaction and that such Participant shall receive, in exchange therefor, a cash payment equal to the amount (if any) by which (x) the value of the per share consideration received by holders of Common Stock in the Company Transaction, or, in the event the Company Transaction is one of the transactions listed under subsection (c) in the definition of Company Transaction or otherwise does not result in direct receipt of consideration by holders of Common Stock, the value of the deemed per share consideration received, in each case as determined by the Committee in its sole discretion, multiplied by the number of shares of Common Stock subject to such outstanding Awards (to the extent then vested and exercisable or whether or not then vested and exercisable, as determined by the Committee in its sole discretion) exceeds (y) if applicable, the respective aggregate exercise price or grant price for such Award.

16.3.2 Effect of a Change in Control

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, unless the Committee shall determine otherwise at the time of grant with respect to a particular Award, in the event of a Change in Control:

- (a) any Options and Stock Appreciation Rights outstanding as of the date such Change in Control is determined to have occurred, and which are not then exercisable and vested, shall become fully exercisable and vested to the full extent of the original grant;
- (b) any restrictions and deferral limitations applicable to any Restricted Stock or Stock Units shall lapse, and such Restricted Stock or Stock Units shall become free of all restrictions and limitations and become fully vested and transferable to the full extent of the original grant;
- (c) all Performance Shares and Performance Units shall be considered to be earned at the target level and payable in full, any deferral or other restriction shall lapse and such Performance Shares and Performance Units shall be immediately settled or distributed; and
- (d) any restrictions and deferral limitations and other conditions applicable to any other Awards shall lapse, and such other Awards shall become free of all restrictions, limitations or conditions and become fully vested and transferable to the full extent of the original grant.

16.3.3 Change in Control Cash-Out

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, during the 60-day period from and after a Change in Control (the Change in Control Exercise Period), if the Committee shall so determine at, or at any time after, the time of grant, a Participant holding an Option, SAR, Restricted Stock Unit or Performance Share shall have the right, whether or not the Award is fully vested and/or exercisable and without regard to any deferral or other restriction and in lieu of the payment of the purchase price for the shares of Common Stock being purchased under an Option, to elect by giving notice to the Company; (within the Change in Control Exercise Period) to surrender all or part of the Award to the Company and to receive cash, within 30 days of such notice:

- (a) for an Option or SAR, in an amount equal to the amount by which the Acquisition Price per share of Common Stock on the date of such election shall exceed the exercise price per share of Common Stock under the Option or the grant price per share of Common Stock under the SAR; and
- (b) for a Restricted Stock Unit or Performance Share, in an amount equal to the Acquisition Price per share of Common Stock under the Restricted Stock or Performance Share, multiplied by the number of shares of Common Stock granted under the Award as to which the right granted under this Section 16.3.3 shall have been exercised.

C-13

16.4 Further Adjustment of Awards

Subject to Sections 16.2 and 16.3, the Committee shall have the discretion, exercisable at any time before a sale, merger, consolidation, reorganization, liquidation, dissolution or change in control of the Company, as defined by the Committee, to take such further action as it determines to be necessary or advisable with respect to Awards. Such authorized action may include (but shall not be limited to) establishing, amending or waiving the type, terms, conditions or duration of, or restrictions on, Awards so as to provide for earlier, later, extended or additional time for exercise, lifting restrictions and other modifications, and the Committee may take such actions with respect to all Participants, to certain categories of Participants or only to individual Participants. The Committee may take such action before or after granting Awards to which the action relates and before or after any public announcement with respect to such sale, merger, consolidation, reorganization, liquidation, dissolution or change of control that is the reason for such action.

16.5 No Limitations

The grant of Awards shall in no way affect the Company s right to adjust, reclassify, reorganize or otherwise change its capital or business structure or to merge, consolidate, dissolve, liquidate or sell or transfer all or any part of its business or assets.

16.6 Fractional Shares

In the event of any adjustment in the number of shares covered by any Award, each such Award shall cover only the number of full shares resulting from such adjustment.

16.7 Section 409A of the Code

Notwithstanding anything in this Plan to the contrary, (a) any adjustments made pursuant to this Section 16 to Awards that are considered deferred compensation within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code shall be made in compliance with the requirements of Section 409A of the Code; (b) any adjustments made pursuant to Section 16 to Awards that are not considered deferred compensation subject to Section 409A of the Code shall be made in such a manner as to ensure that after such adjustment the Awards either (i) continue not to be subject to Section 409A of the Code or (ii) comply with the requirements of Section 409A of the Code; and (c) in any event, the Committee shall not have the authority to make any adjustments pursuant to Section 16 to the extent the existence of such authority would cause an Award that is not intended to be subject to Section 409A of the Code at the time of grant to be subject thereto.

SECTION 17. AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION

17.1 Amendment, Suspension or Termination

The Board may amend, suspend or terminate the Plan or any portion of the Plan at any time and in such respects as it shall deem advisable; provided, however, that, to the extent required by applicable law, regulation or stock exchange rule, stockholder approval shall be required for any amendment to the Plan.

Subject to Section 17.3, the Board or the Committee may amend the terms of any outstanding Award, prospectively or retroactively.

17.2 Term of the Plan

Unless sooner terminated as provided herein, the Plan shall terminate ten years from the Effective Date. After the Plan is terminated, no future Awards may be granted, but Awards previously granted shall remain outstanding in accordance with their applicable terms and conditions and the Plan s terms and conditions. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Incentive Stock Options may be granted more than ten years after the later of (a) the Effective Date of the Plan and (b) the date the stockholders of the Company approve any amendment to the Plan that constitutes the adoption of a new plan for purposes of Section 422 of the Code.

17.3 Consent of Participant

The amendment, suspension or termination of the Plan or a portion thereof or the amendment of an outstanding Award shall not, without the Participant s consent, materially adversely affect any rights under any Award theretofore granted to the Participant under the Plan. Any change or adjustment to an outstanding Incentive Stock

C-14

Table of Contents

Option shall not, without the consent of the Participant, be made in a manner so as to constitute a modification that would cause such Incentive Stock Option to fail to continue to qualify as an Incentive Stock Option. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any adjustments made pursuant to Section 16 shall not be subject to these restrictions.

SECTION 18. GENERAL

18.1 No Individual Rights

No individual or Participant shall have any claim to be granted any Award under the Plan, and the Company has no obligation for uniformity of treatment of Participants under the Plan.

Furthermore, nothing in the Plan or any Award granted under the Plan shall be deemed to constitute an employment contract or confer or be deemed to confer on any Participant any right to continue in the employ of, or to continue any other relationship with, the Company or any Related Company or limit in any way the right of the Company or any Related Company to terminate a Participant s employment or other relationship at any time, with or without cause.

18.2 Issuance of Shares

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, the Company shall have no obligation to issue or deliver any shares of Common Stock under the Plan or make any other distribution of benefits under the Plan unless, in the opinion of the Company s counsel, such issuance, delivery or distribution would comply with all applicable laws (including, without limitation, the requirements of the Securities Act or the laws of any state or foreign jurisdiction) and the applicable requirements of any securities exchange or similar entity.

The Company shall be under no obligation to any Participant to register for offering or resale or to qualify for exemption under the Securities Act, or to register or qualify under the laws of any state or foreign jurisdiction, any shares of Common Stock, security or interest in a security paid or issued under, or created by, the Plan, or to continue in effect any such registrations or qualifications if made.

As a condition to the exercise of an Option or any other receipt of Common Stock pursuant to an Award under the Plan, the Company may require (a) the Participant to represent and warrant at the time of any such exercise or receipt that such shares are being purchased or received only for the Participant s own account and without any present intention to sell or distribute such shares and (b) such other action or agreement by the Participant as may from time to time be necessary to comply with the federal, state and foreign securities laws. At the option of the Company, a stop-transfer order against any such shares may be placed on the official stock books and records of the Company, and a legend indicating that such shares may not be pledged, sold or otherwise transferred, unless an opinion of counsel is provided (concurred in by counsel for the Company) stating that such transfer is not in violation of any applicable law or regulation, may be stamped on stock certificates to ensure exemption from registration. The Committee may also require the Participant to execute and deliver to the Company a purchase agreement or such other agreement as may be in use by the Company at such time that describes certain terms and conditions applicable to the shares. To the extent the Plan or any instrument evidencing an Award provides for issuance of stock certificates to reflect the issuance of shares of Common Stock, the issuance may be effected on a noncertificated basis, to the extent not prohibited by applicable law or the applicable rules of any stock exchange.

18.3 Indemnification

Each person who is or shall have been a member of the Board, or a committee appointed by the Board, or an officer of the Company to whom authority was delegated in accordance with Section 3 shall be indemnified and held harmless by the Company against and from any loss, cost, liability or expense that may be imposed upon or reasonably incurred by such person in connection with or resulting from any claim, action, suit or proceeding to which such person may be a party or in which such person may be involved by reason of any action taken or failure to act under the Plan and against and from any and all amounts paid by such person in settlement thereof, with the Company s approval, or paid by such person in satisfaction of any judgment in any such claim, action, suit or proceeding against such person; provided, however, that such person shall give the Company an opportunity, at its own expense, to handle and defend the same before such person undertakes to handle and defend it on such person s own behalf, unless such loss, cost, liability or expense is a result of such person s own willful misconduct or except as expressly provided by statute.

C-15

Table of Contents

The foregoing right of indemnification shall not be exclusive of any other rights of indemnification to which such person may be entitled under the Company s certificate of incorporation or bylaws, as a matter of law, or otherwise, or of any power that the Company may have to indemnify or hold harmless.

18.4 No Rights as a Stockholder

Unless otherwise provided by the Committee or in the instrument evidencing the Award or in a written employment, services or other agreement, no Awards, other than a Stock Award, shall entitle the Participant to any cash dividend, voting or other right of a stockholder unless and until the date of issuance under the Plan of the shares that are the subject of such Award.

18.5 Compliance With Laws and Regulations

In interpreting and applying the provisions of the Plan, any Option granted as an Incentive Stock Option pursuant to the Plan shall, to the extent permitted by law, be construed as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code.

18.6 Participants in Other Countries or Jurisdictions

Without amending the Plan, the Committee may grant Awards to Eligible Persons who are foreign nationals on such terms and conditions different from those specified in this Plan as may, in the judgment of the Committee, be necessary or desirable to foster and promote achievement of the purposes of the Plan. The Committee shall have the authority to adopt such modifications, procedures, subplans and the like as may be necessary or desirable to comply with provisions of the laws or regulations of other countries or jurisdictions in which the Company or any Related Company may operate or have employees to ensure the viability of the benefits from Awards granted to Participants employed in such countries or jurisdictions, meet the requirements that permit the Plan to operate in a qualified or tax-efficient manner, comply with applicable foreign laws or regulations and meet the objectives of the Plan.

18.7 No Trust or Fund

The Plan is intended to constitute an unfunded plan. Nothing contained herein shall require the Company to segregate any monies or other property, or shares of Common Stock, or to create any trusts, or to make any special deposits for any immediate or deferred amounts payable to any Participant, and no Participant shall have any rights that are greater than those of a general unsecured creditor of the Company.

18.8 Successors

All obligations of the Company under the Plan with respect to Awards shall be binding on any successor to the Company, whether the existence of such successor is the result of a direct or indirect purchase, merger, consolidation, or otherwise, of all or substantially all the business and/or assets of the Company.

18.9 Severability

If any provision of the Plan or any Award is determined to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction, or as to any person, or would disqualify the Plan or any Award under any law deemed applicable by the Committee, such provision shall be construed or deemed amended to conform to applicable laws, or, if it cannot be so construed or deemed amended without, in the Committee s determination, materially altering the intent of the Plan or the Award, such provision shall be stricken as to such jurisdiction, person or Award, and the remainder of the Plan and any such Award shall remain in full force and effect.

18.10 Choice of Law

The Plan, all Awards granted thereunder and all determinations made and actions taken pursuant hereto, to the extent not otherwise governed by the laws of the United States, shall be governed by the laws of the State of Washington without giving effect to principles of conflicts of law.

18.11 Legal Requirements

The granting of Awards and the issuance of shares of Common Stock under the Plan are subject to all applicable laws, rules and regulations and to such approvals by any governmental agencies or national securities exchanges as may be required.

C-16

Table of Contents

SECTION 19. EFFECTIVE DATE

The effective date (the $\,$ Effective Date $\,$) is the date on which the Plan is approved by the stockholders of the Company. $\,$ C-17

PLAN ADOPTION AND AMENDMENTS/ADJUSTMENTS SUMMARY PAGE

Date of Board Action	Action	Section/Effect of Amendment	Date of Shareholder Approval
December 4, 2003	Initial Plan Adoption		March 3, 2004
December 8, 2005	Plan Amendments	Section 2/update definitions; Section 3.1/update administrative authority language; Section 3.2/prohibit repricing without shareholder approval (moved from Section 17.1); Section 4.1/increase authorized shares by adding 1 million shares; Section 4.3/move limitations to Section 12; Section 6/provide for treatment of dividends; Section 7/clarify mechanics for option exercise and termination of service; Section 8/update ISO terms; Section 9/update SAR terms; Section 10/clarify treatment of stock awards; Section 11/update performance award provisions; Section 12/clarify application of 162(m) limits and update performance criteria; Section 13/clarify authority to grant other types of awards; Section 16/update company transaction and change in control provisions, add cash-out feature and provide for Section 409A compliance; Section 17.1/move repricing prohibition to Section 4.2; Section 18.4/clarify application to all Awards other than Stock Awards; Section 18.6/update authority to grant outside US; Section 18.11/add new section clarifying Plan limited by applicable law. C-18	March, 2006

ANNEX D

ESTERLINE TECHNOLOGIES CORPORATION 2002 EMPLOYEE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN SECTION 1. PURPOSE

The purposes of the Esterline Technologies Corporation 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the Plan) are: (a) to assist employees of Esterline Technologies Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the Company), and its designated subsidiaries in acquiring a stock ownership interest in the Company pursuant to a plan that is intended to qualify as an employee stock purchase plan under Section 423 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended; (b) to encourage employees to work in the best interests of Company stockholders; (c) to support recruitment and retention of qualified employees; and (d) to provide employees an advantageous means of accumulating long-term investments.

SECTION 2. DEFINITIONS

For purposes of the Plan, the following terms shall be defined as set forth below:

Additional Shares has the meaning set forth in Section 6.

Affiliate has the meaning set forth in Rule 12b-2 promulgated under Section 12 of the Exchange Act.

Beneficial Owner has the meaning set forth in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act.

Board means the Board of Directors of the Company.

Code means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

Committee means the Company s Compensation and Stock Option Committee or any other Board committee appointed by the Board to administer the Plan.

Common Stock means the common stock, par value \$.20 per share, of the Company.

Company means Esterline Technologies Corporation, a Delaware corporation.

Company Transaction means consummation of either any of the following events:

- (a) consummation of a merger or consolidation of the Company or any direct or indirect Subsidiary Corporation of the Company with or into any other company, other than (i) a merger or consolidation which would result in the voting securities of the Company outstanding immediately prior to such merger or consolidation continuing to represent (either by remaining outstanding or by being converted into voting securities of the surviving entity or any parent thereof), in combination with the ownership of any trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under an employee benefit plan of the Company or any Affiliate, at least 70% of the combined voting power of the securities of the Company or such surviving entity or any parent thereof outstanding immediately after such merger or consolidation, or (ii) a merger or consolidation effected to implement a recapitalization of the Company (or similar transaction) in which no Person is or becomes the Beneficial Owner, directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company (not including in the securities Beneficially Owned by such Person any securities acquired directly from the Company or its Affiliates other than in connection with the acquisition by the Company or its Affiliates of a business) representing 30% or more of the combined voting power of the Company s then outstanding securities; or
- (b) consummation of an agreement for the sale or disposition by the Company of all or substantially all of the Company s assets, other than a sale or disposition by the Company of all or substantially all of the

D-1

Table of Contents

Company s assets to an entity, at least 70% of the combined voting power of the voting securities of which are owned by stockholders of the Company in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of the Company immediately prior to such sale.

Designated Subsidiary means any domestic Subsidiary Corporation or any other Subsidiary Corporation designated as such by the Board or the Committee.

Eligible Compensation means, unless the Plan Administrator establishes otherwise for a future Offering, gross earnings, but shall not include reimbursements or other expense allowances, cash and non-cash fringe benefits, moving expenses or welfare benefits, whether or not reported as income to the Participant, or severance, sick pay and vacation benefits paid upon termination of employment, whether paid on or after a Participant s date of termination of employment.

Eligible Employee means any employee of the Company or a Designated Subsidiary who is in the employ of the Company or any Designated Subsidiary on one or more Offering Dates and who meets the following criteria:

- (a) the employee does not, immediately after the Option is granted, own stock (as defined by the Code) possessing 5% or more of the total combined voting power or value of all classes of stock of the Company or of a Parent Corporation or Subsidiary Corporation;
- (b) the employee s customary employment is for 20 hours or more per week or any lesser number of hours established by the Plan Administrator for a future Offering;
- (c) the employee has been employed for a minimum of one year as of an Offering Date or any lesser or greater minimum employment period not to exceed two years that is established by the Plan Administrator for a future Offering; and
- (d) if established by the Plan Administrator for a future Offering, the employee customarily works a certain minimum number of months per year, such number of months not to exceed five months per year.

If the Company permits any employee of a Designated Subsidiary to participate in the Plan, then all employees of that Designated Subsidiary who meet the requirements of this paragraph shall also be considered Eligible Employees.

Enrollment Period has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1.

ESPP Broker has the meaning set forth in Section 10.1.

Exchange Act means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended from time to time.

Fair Market Value shall be as established in good faith by the Plan Administrator or if the Common Stock is publicly traded, the closing sale price of the Common Stock on the Offering Date or the Purchase Date, as applicable, as reported in the Western Edition of *The Wall Street Journal*, unless the Plan Administrator determines otherwise for a future Offering. If there is no such reported price for the Common Stock for the date in question, then such price on the last preceding date for which such price exists shall be determinative of Fair Market Value.

Human Resources Department means the human resources department or such other department or individual authorized by the Plan Administrator to perform certain ministerial duties under the Plan.

Offering has the meaning set forth in Section 5.1.

Offering Date means the first day of an Offering.

Option means an option granted under the Plan to an Eligible Employee to purchase shares of Common Stock.

D-2

Table of Contents

Parent Corporation means any corporation, other than the Company, in an unbroken chain of corporations ending with the Company, if, at the time of the granting of the Option, each of the corporations, other than the Company, owns stock possessing 50% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock in one of the other corporations in such chain.

Participant means any Eligible Employee who has elected to participate in an Offering in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 7 and who has not withdrawn from the Plan or whose participation in the Plan is not otherwise terminated.

Person has the meaning given in Section 3(a)(9) of the Exchange Act, as modified and used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) thereof, except that such term shall not include (a) the Company, (b) a trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under an employee benefit plan of the Company, (c) an underwriter temporarily holding securities pursuant to an offering of such securities or (d) a corporation owned, directly or indirectly, by the stockholders of the Company in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of stock of the Company.

Plan means the Esterline Technologies Corporation 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

Plan Administrator has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1.

Purchase Date means the last day of each Offering or Purchase Period.

Purchase Period has the meaning set forth in Section 5.2.

Purchase Price has the meaning set forth in Section 6.

Securities Act means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

Subscription has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1.

Subsidiary Corporation means any corporation, other than the Company, in an unbroken chain of corporations beginning with the Company, if, at the time of the granting of the Option, each of the corporations, other than the last corporation in the unbroken chain, owns stock possessing 50% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock in one of the other corporations in such chain.

Successor Company has the meaning set forth in Section 20.3.

SECTION 3. ADMINISTRATION

3.1 Plan Administrator

The Plan shall be administered by the Board and/or the Committee or, if and to the extent the Board or the Committee designates one or more executive officers of the Company to administer the Plan, by such executive officer(s) (each, the Plan Administrator). Any decisions made by the Plan Administrator shall be applicable equally to all Eligible Employees.

3.2 Administration and Interpretation by the Plan Administrator

Subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Plan Administrator shall have the authority, in its sole discretion, to determine all matters relating to Options granted under the Plan, including all terms, conditions, restrictions and limitations of Options; provided, however, that all Participants granted Options pursuant to the Plan shall have the same rights and privileges within the meaning of Code Section 423. The Plan Administrator shall also have exclusive authority to interpret the Plan and may from time to time adopt, and change, rules and regulations of general application for the Plan s administration. The Plan Administrator s interpretation of the Plan and its rules and regulations, and all actions taken and determinations made by the Plan Administrator pursuant to the Plan, unless reserved to the Board or the Committee, shall be conclusive and binding on all parties involved or affected. The

D-3

Table of Contents

Plan Administrator may delegate ministerial duties to such of the Company s other officers or employees as the Plan Administrator so determines.

SECTION 4. STOCK SUBJECT TO PLAN

Subject to adjustment from time to time as provided in Section 20.1, the maximum number of shares of Common Stock that shall be available for issuance under the Plan shall be 300,000 shares. Shares issued under the Plan shall be drawn from authorized and unissued shares or from shares subsequently acquired by the Company as treasury shares.

SECTION 5. OFFERING DATES

5.1 Offerings

- (a) Except as otherwise set forth below, the Plan shall be implemented by a series of Offerings that each last six months (each, an Offering), such Offerings to commence on June 16 and December 16 of each year and to end on the next December 15 and June 15, respectively. The first Offering shall begin on September 3, 2002 and shall end on December 15, 2002.
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Plan Administrator may establish (i) a different term for the initial Offering or for one or more future Offerings and (ii) different commencing and ending dates for such Offerings; provided, however, that an Offering may not exceed five years; and provided, further, that if the Purchase Price may be less than 85% of the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the Purchase Date, the Offering may not exceed 27 months.
- (c) In the event the first or the last day of an Offering is not a regular business day, then the first day of the Offering shall be deemed to be the next regular business day and the last day of the Offering shall be deemed to be the last preceding regular business day.

5.2 Purchase Periods

- (a) Each Offering shall consist of one or more consecutive purchase periods (each, a Purchase Period). The last day of each Purchase Period shall be the Purchase Date for such Purchase Period. A Purchase Period shall commence on June 16 and December 16 of each year and shall end on the next December 15 and June 15, respectively. The first Purchase Period shall begin on September 3, 2002 and shall end on December 15, 2002.
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Plan Administrator may establish (i) a different term for the initial Purchase Period or for one or more future Purchase Periods and (ii) different commencing and ending dates for any such Purchase Period.
- (c) In the event the first or last day of a Purchase Period is not a regular business day, then the first day of the Purchase Period shall be deemed to be the next regular business day and the last day of the Purchase Period shall be deemed to be the last preceding regular business day.

5.3 Governmental Approval; Stockholder Approval

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, an Option granted pursuant to the Plan shall be subject to (a) obtaining all necessary governmental approvals and qualifications for the Plan and (b) obtaining stockholder approval of the Plan.

SECTION 6. PURCHASE PRICE

(a) The purchase price (the Purchase Price) at which Common Stock may be acquired in an Offering pursuant to the exercise of all or any portion of an Option shall be 85% of the lesser of (i) the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the Offering Date of such Offering and (ii) the Fair Market Value of the

Table of Contents 71

D-4

Table of Contents

Common Stock on a Purchase Date during the Offering, unless the Plan Administrator establishes a higher percentage for a future Offering.

(b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an increase in the number of shares authorized for issuance under the Plan (other than an annual increase pursuant to Section 4) is approved and all or a portion of such additional shares are to be issued during one or more Offerings that are underway at the time of stockholder approval of such increase (the Additional Shares), then, if as of the date of such stockholder approval, the Fair Market Value of a share of Common Stock is higher than the Fair Market Value on the Offering Date for any such Offering, the Purchase Price for the Additional Shares shall be 85% of the lesser of (i) the Common Stock is Fair Market Value on the date of such stockholder approval and (ii) the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the Purchase Date.

SECTION 7. PARTICIPATION IN THE PLAN

7.1 Initial Participation

An Eligible Employee shall become a Participant on the first Offering Date after satisfying the eligibility requirements and delivering to the Human Resources Department during the enrollment period established by the Plan Administrator (the Enrollment Period) a subscription (the Subscription):

- (a) indicating the Eligible Employee s election to participate in the Plan;
- (b) authorizing payroll deductions and stating the amount to be deducted regularly from the Participant s Eligible Compensation; and
- (c) authorizing the purchase of Common Stock for the Participant in each Purchase Period.

An Eligible Employee who does not deliver a Subscription as provided above during the Enrollment Period shall not participate in the Plan for that Offering or for any subsequent Offering unless such Eligible Employee subsequently enrolls in the Plan by filing a Subscription with the Company during the Enrollment Period for such subsequent Offering. The Company may, from time to time, change the Enrollment Period for a future Offering as deemed advisable by the Plan Administrator, in its sole discretion, for the proper administration of the Plan.

An employee who becomes eligible to participate in the Plan after an Offering has commenced shall not be eligible to participate in such Offering but may participate in any subsequent Offering, provided that such employee is still an Eligible Employee as of the commencement of any such subsequent Offering. Eligible Employees may not participate in more than one Offering at a time.

7.2 Continued Participation

A Participant who has elected to participate in an Offering shall automatically participate in the next Offering until such time as such Participant withdraws from the Plan pursuant to Section 11.2 or terminates employment as provided in Section 13.

SECTION 8. LIMITATIONS ON RIGHT TO PURCHASE SHARES

8.1 Number of Shares Purchased

(a) No Participant shall be entitled to purchase Common Stock under the Plan (or any other employee stock purchase plan that is intended to meet the requirements of Code Section 423 sponsored by the Company, a Parent Corporation or a Subsidiary Corporation) with a Fair Market Value exceeding \$25,000 (such value determined as of the Offering Date for each Offering or such other limit as may be imposed by the Code) in any calendar year in which a Participant participates in the Plan (or any other employee stock purchase plan described in this Section 8.1).

D-5

Table of Contents

(b) No Participant shall be entitled to purchase more than 2,000 shares of Common Stock (or such other number as the Board or the Committee shall specify for a future Offering) under the Plan in any Offering or, if a future Offering has more than one Purchase Period, in any single Purchase Period of that Offering.

8.2 Pro Rata Allocation

In the event the number of shares of Common Stock that might be purchased by all Participants exceeds the number of shares of Common Stock available in the Plan, the Plan Administrator shall make a pro rata allocation of the remaining shares of Common Stock in as uniform a manner as shall be practicable and as the Plan Administrator shall determine to be equitable. Fractional shares may not be issued under the Plan unless the Plan Administrator determines otherwise for a future Offering.

SECTION 9. PAYMENT OF PURCHASE PRICE

9.1 General Rules

Subject to Section 9.11, Common Stock that is acquired pursuant to the exercise of all or any portion of an Option may be paid for only by means of payroll deductions from the Participant s Eligible Compensation. Except as set forth in this Section 9, the amount of compensation to be withheld from a Participant s Eligible Compensation during each pay period shall be determined by the Participant s Subscription.

9.2 Percent Withheld

The amount of payroll withholding for each Participant for purchases pursuant to the Plan during any pay period shall be at least 1% but shall not exceed 15% of the Participant s Eligible Compensation for such pay period (or such other percentage as the Plan Administrator may establish from time to time for a future Offering). Amounts shall be withheld in whole percentages only.

9.3 Payroll Deductions

Payroll deductions shall commence on the first payday following the Offering Date and shall continue through the last payday of the Offering unless sooner altered or terminated as provided in the Plan.

9.4 Memorandum Accounts

Individual accounts shall be maintained for each Participant for memorandum purposes only. All payroll deductions from a Participant s compensation shall be credited to such account but shall be deposited with the general funds of the Company. All payroll deductions received or held by the Company may be used by the Company for any corporate purpose.

9.5 No Interest

No interest shall be paid on payroll deductions received or held by the Company.

9.6 Acquisition of Common Stock

On each Purchase Date of an Offering, each Participant shall automatically acquire, pursuant to the exercise of the Participant s Option, the number of shares of Common Stock arrived at by dividing the total amount of the Participant s accumulated payroll deductions for the Offering (or Purchase Period for any future Offerings consisting of more than one Purchase Period) by the Purchase Price; provided, however, that the number of shares of Common Stock purchased by the Participant shall not exceed the number of whole shares of Common Stock so determined, unless the Plan Administrator has determined for a future Offering that fractional shares may be issued under the Plan; and provided, further, that the number of shares of Common Stock purchased by the Participant shall not exceed the number of shares for which Options have been granted to the Participant pursuant to Section 8.1.

D-6

Table of Contents

9.7 Refund of Excess Amounts

Any cash balance remaining in the Participant s account at the termination of a Purchase Period that is not sufficient to purchase a whole share of Common Stock shall be applied to the purchase of Common Stock in the next Purchase Period, provided the Participant participates in the next Purchase Period and the purchase complies with Section 8.1. If the Participant does not participate in the next Purchase Period, such remaining cash balance shall be refunded to the Participant as soon as practical after the Purchase Date without the payment of any interest.

9.8 Withholding Obligations

At the time the Option is exercised, in whole or in part, or at the time some or all the Common Stock is disposed of, a Participant shall make adequate provision for local, state, federal and foreign withholding obligations of the Company, if any, that arise upon exercise of the Option or upon disposition of the Common Stock. The Company may withhold from the Participant's compensation the amount necessary to meet such withholding obligations.

9.9 Termination of Participation

No Common Stock shall be purchased on behalf of a Participant on a Purchase Date if his or her participation in a current Offering or the Plan has terminated on or before such Purchase Date or if the Participant has otherwise terminated employment prior to a Purchase Date.

9.10 Procedural Matters

The Company may, from time to time, establish (a) limitations on the frequency and/or number of any permitted changes in the amount withheld during an Offering, as set forth in Section 11.1, (b) an exchange ratio applicable to amounts withheld in a currency other than U.S. dollars, (c) payroll withholding in excess of the amount designated by a Participant in order to adjust for delays or mistakes in the Company s processing of properly completed withholding elections, and (d) such other limitations or procedures as deemed advisable by the Company in the Company s sole discretion that are consistent with the Plan and in accordance with the requirements of Code Section 423.

9.11 Leaves of Absence

During leaves of absence approved by the Human Resources Department and meeting the requirements of the applicable treasury regulations promulgated under the Code, a Participant may elect to continue participation in the Plan for a maximum of 90 calendar days by continuing to accrue payroll deductions, or, if the leave is unpaid, by delivering cash payments to the Company on the Participant s normal paydays equal to the amount of his or her payroll deductions under the Plan had the Participant not taken a leave of absence.

SECTION 10. COMMON STOCK PURCHASED UNDER THE PLAN

10.1 ESPP Broker

If the Plan Administrator designates or approves a stock brokerage or other financial services firm (the ESPP Broker) to hold shares purchased under the Plan for the accounts of Participants, the following procedures shall apply. Promptly following each Purchase Date, the number of shares of Common Stock purchased by each Participant shall be deposited into an account established in the Participant s name with the ESPP Broker. Each Participant shall be the beneficial owner of the Common Stock purchased under the Plan and shall have all rights of beneficial ownership in such Common Stock. A Participant shall be free to undertake a disposition of the shares of Common Stock in his or her account at any time, but, in the absence of such a disposition, the shares of Common Stock must remain in the Participant s account at the ESPP Broker until the holding period set forth in Code Section 423 has been satisfied. With respect to shares of Common Stock for which the holding period set forth above has been satisfied, the Participant may move those shares of Common Stock to another brokerage account of the Participant s choosing or request that a stock certificate be issued and delivered to him or her. Dividends paid in the form of shares of Common Stock with respect to Common Stock in a Participant s account shall be credited to such account. A Participant who is not subject to payment of U.S. income taxes may move his or her shares of

D-7

Table of Contents

Common Stock to another brokerage account of his or her choosing or request that a stock certificate be delivered to him or her at any time, without regard to the Code Section 423 holding period.

10.2 Notice of Disposition

By entering the Plan, each Participant agrees to promptly give the Company notice of any Common Stock disposed of within the later of one year from the Purchase Date and two years from the Offering Date for such Common Stock, showing the number of such shares disposed of and the Purchase Date and Offering Date for such Common Stock. This notice shall not be required if and so long as the Company has a designated ESPP Broker.

SECTION 11. CHANGES IN WITHHOLDING AMOUNTS AND VOLUNTARY WITHDRAWAL

11.1 Changes in Withholding Amounts

- (a) Unless the Plan Administrator establishes otherwise for a future Offering, during a Purchase Period, a Participant may elect to reduce payroll contributions to 0% by completing and filing with the Human Resources Department an amended Subscription authorizing cessation of payroll deductions. The change in rate shall be effective as of the first pay date that falls at least ten business days after the Participant files the amended Subscription (the Change Notice Date), unless the Plan Administrator determines otherwise for a future Offering. All payroll deductions accrued by a Participant as of a Change Notice Date shall continue to be applied toward the purchase of Common Stock on the Purchase Date, unless a Participant withdraws from the Plan, pursuant to Section 11.2 below. An amended Subscription shall remain in effect until the Participant changes such Subscription in accordance with the terms of the Plan.
- (b) Unless the Plan Administrator determines otherwise for a future Offering, a Participant may elect to increase or decrease the amount to be withheld from his or her compensation for future Purchase Periods by filing with the Human Resources Department an amended Subscription; provided, however, that notice of such election must be delivered to the Human Resources Department prior to or during an open enrollment period for the next Purchase Period (or by any other time period established by the Plan Administrator for a future Offering) in such form and in accordance with such terms as the Plan Administrator may establish for an Offering. An amended Subscription shall remain in effect until the Participant changes such Subscription in accordance with the terms of the Plan.
- (c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent necessary to comply with Code Section 423 and Section 8.1, a Participant s payroll deductions shall be decreased to 0% during any Purchase Period if the aggregate of all payroll deductions accumulated with respect to one or more Purchase Periods ending within the same calendar year exceeds \$25,000 of Fair Market Value of the Common Stock determined as of the first day of an Offering (\$21,250 to the extent the Purchase Price may be 85% of the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the Offering Date of the Offering). Payroll deductions shall re-commence at the rate provided in such Participant s Subscription at the beginning of the first Purchase Period that is scheduled to end in the following calendar year, unless the Participant terminates participation in the Plan as provided in Section 11.2 or indicates otherwise in an amended Subscription. Also, notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant s payroll deductions shall be decreased to 0% at such time that the aggregate of all payroll deductions accumulated with respect to an Offering exceeds the amount necessary to purchase 2,000 shares of Common Stock in such Offering (or such other number as the Board or Committee shall specify for a future Offering). Payroll deductions shall re-commence at the rate provided in such Participant s Subscription at the beginning of the next Purchase Period, provided the Participant continues to participate in the Plan and such participation complies with Section 8.1.

11.2 Withdrawal From the Plan

A Participant may withdraw from the Plan by completing and delivering to the Human Resources Department a written notice of withdrawal on a form provided for such purpose. Such notice must be delivered at least ten business days prior to the end of the Purchase Period for which such withdrawal is to be effective, or by any other date specified by the Plan Administrator for a future Offering.

D-8

11.3 Notice of Withdrawal: Effect of Withdrawal on Prior Purchase Periods: Re-enrollment in the Plan

- (a) The Company may, from time to time, impose a requirement that any notice of withdrawal be on file with the Human Resources Department for a reasonable period prior to the effectiveness of the Participant s withdrawal.
- (b) If a Participant withdraws from the Plan after the Purchase Date for a Purchase Period, the withdrawal shall not affect Common Stock acquired by the Participant in any earlier Purchase Periods.
- (c) In the event a Participant voluntarily elects to withdraw from the Plan, the Participant may participate in any subsequent Offering under the Plan by again satisfying the definition of Eligible Employee and re-enrolling in the Plan in accordance with Section 7.

11.4 Return of Payroll Deductions

Upon withdrawal from the Plan pursuant to Section 11.2, the withdrawing Participant s accumulated payroll deductions that have not been applied to the purchase of Common Stock shall be returned as soon as practical after the withdrawal, without the payment of any interest, to the Participant and the Participant s interest in the Offering shall terminate. Such accumulated payroll deductions may not be applied to any other Offering under the Plan.

SECTION 12. AUTOMATIC WITHDRAWAL

For any future Offering with multiple Purchase Periods, the Plan Administrator may provide that if the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on any Purchase Date of an Offering is less than the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the Offering Date for such Offering, then every Participant shall automatically (a) be withdrawn from such Offering at the close of such Purchase Date and after the acquisition of the shares of Common Stock for such Purchase Period and (b) be enrolled in the Offering commencing on the first business date subsequent to such Purchase Period, provided the Participant is eligible to participate in the Plan and has not elected to terminate participation in the Plan.

SECTION 13. TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT

Termination of a Participant s employment with the Company for any reason, including retirement, death or the failure of a Participant to remain an Eligible Employee, shall immediately terminate the Participant s participation in the Plan. The payroll deductions credited to the Participant s account since the last Purchase Date shall, as soon as practical, be returned to the Participant or, in the case of a Participant s death, to the Participant s legal representative or designated beneficiary as provided in Section 14.2, and all the Participant s rights under the Plan shall terminate. Interest shall not be paid on sums returned to a Participant pursuant to this Section 13.

SECTION 14. RESTRICTIONS ON ASSIGNMENT

14.1 Transferability

An Option granted under the Plan shall not be transferable and such Option shall be exercisable during the Participant s lifetime only by the Participant. The Company will not recognize, and shall be under no duty to recognize, any assignment or purported assignment by a Participant of the Participant s interest in the Plan, of his or her Option or of any rights under his or her Option.

14.2 Beneficiary Designation

A Participant may designate on a Company-approved form a beneficiary who is to receive any shares and cash, if any, from the Participant s account under the Plan in the event the Participant dies after the Purchase Date for an Offering but prior to delivery to such Participant of such shares and cash. In addition, a Participant may designate on a Company-approved form a beneficiary who is to receive any cash from the Participant s account under the Plan in

Table of Contents 77

D-9

the event that the Participant dies before the Purchase Date for an Offering. Such designation may be changed by the Participant at any time by written notice to the Human Resources Department.

SECTION 15. NO RIGHTS AS STOCKHOLDER UNTIL SHARES ISSUED

With respect to shares of Common Stock subject to an Option, a Participant shall not be deemed to be a stockholder of the Company, and he or she shall not have any of the rights or privileges of a stockholder. A Participant shall have the rights and privileges of a stockholder of the Company when, but not until, a certificate or its equivalent has been issued to the Participant for the shares following exercise of the Participant s Option.

SECTION 16. LIMITATIONS ON SALE OF COMMON STOCK PURCHASED UNDER THE PLAN

The Plan is intended to provide Common Stock for investment and not for resale. The Company does not, however, intend to restrict or influence any Participant in the conduct of his or her own affairs. A Participant, therefore, may sell Common Stock purchased under the Plan at any time he or she chooses subject to compliance with Company policies and any applicable federal and state securities laws. A Participant assumes the risk of any market fluctuations in the price of the Common Stock.

SECTION 17. AMENDMENT, SUSPENSION OR TERMINATION OF THE PLAN

- (a) The Board may amend the Plan in such respects as it shall deem advisable; provided, however, that, to the extent required for compliance with Code Section 423 or any applicable law or regulation, stockholder approval will be required for any amendment that will (i) increase the total number of shares as to which Options may be granted under the Plan, (ii) modify the class of employees eligible to receive Options, or (iii) otherwise require stockholder approval under any applicable law or regulation; and provided further, that except as provided in this Section 17, no amendment to the Plan shall make any change in any Option previously granted which adversely affects the rights of any Participant.
- (b) The Plan shall continue in effect for ten years after the date of its adoption by the Board. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board may at any time and for any reason suspend or terminate the Plan. During any period of suspension or upon termination of the Plan, no Options shall be granted.
- (c) Except as provided in Section 20, no such termination of the Plan may affect Options previously granted, provided that the Plan or an Offering may be terminated by the Board on a Purchase Date or by the Board setting a new Purchase Date with respect to an Offering and a Purchase Period then in progress if the Board determines that termination of the Plan and/or the Offering is in the best interests of the Company and the stockholders or if continuation of the Plan and/or the Offering would cause the Company to incur adverse accounting charges as a result of a change after the effective date of the Plan in the generally accepted accounting rules applicable to the Plan.

SECTION 18. NO RIGHTS AS AN EMPLOYEE

Nothing in the Plan shall be construed to give any person (including any Eligible Employee or Participant) the right to remain in the employ of the Company or a Parent Corporation or Subsidiary Corporation or to affect the right of the Company or a Parent Corporation or Subsidiary Corporation to terminate the employment of any person (including any Eligible Employee or Participant) at any time with or without cause.

SECTION 19. EFFECT UPON OTHER PLANS

The adoption of the Plan shall not affect any other compensation or incentive plans in effect for the Company or any Parent Corporation or Subsidiary Corporation. Nothing in the Plan shall be construed to limit the right of the Company, any Parent Corporation or Subsidiary Corporation to (a) establish any other forms of incentives or compensation for employees of the Company, a Parent Corporation or Subsidiary Corporation or (b) grant or assume options otherwise than under the Plan in connection with any proper corporate purpose, including, but not by way of D-10

Table of Contents

limitation, the grant or assumption of options in connection with the acquisition, by purchase, lease, merger, consolidation or otherwise, of the business, stock or assets of any corporation, firm or association.

SECTION 20. ADJUSTMENTS

20.1 Adjustment of Shares

In the event that, at any time or from time to time, a stock dividend, stock split, spin-off, split-off, combination or exchange of shares, recapitalization, merger, consolidation, distribution to stockholders other than a normal cash dividend, or other change in the Company s corporate or capital structure results in (a) the outstanding shares, or any securities exchanged therefore or received in their place, being exchanged for a different number or kind of securities of the Company or of any other corporation or (b) new, different or additional securities of the Company or of any other corporation being received by the holders of shares of Common Stock, then (subject to any required action by the Company s stockholders), the Board, in its sole discretion, shall make such equitable adjustments as it shall deem appropriate in the circumstances in (i) the maximum number and kind of shares of Common Stock subject to the Plan as set forth in Section 4, (ii) the number and kind of securities that are subject to any outstanding Option and the per share price of such securities and (iii) the maximum number of shares of Common Stock that may be purchased by a Participant in a Purchase Period, or by all Participants in a single Purchase Period. The determination by the Board or the Committee as to the terms of any of the foregoing adjustments shall be conclusive and binding. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a merger, asset sale, dissolution or liquidation of the Company shall not be governed by this Section 20.1 but shall be governed by Sections 20.2 and 20.3.

20.2 Dissolution or Liquidation of the Company

In the event of the proposed dissolution or liquidation of the Company, the Offering then in progress shall be shortened by setting a new Purchase Date and shall terminate immediately prior to the consummation of such proposed dissolution or liquidation, unless provided otherwise by the Board. The new Purchase Date shall be a specified date before the date of the Company s proposed dissolution or liquidation. The Board shall notify each Participant in writing prior to the new Purchase Date that the Purchase Date for the Participant s Option has been changed to the new Purchase Date and that the Participant s Option shall be exercised automatically on the new Purchase Date, unless prior to such date the Participant has withdrawn from the Plan as provided in Section 11.

20.3 Company Transaction

In the event of a proposed Company Transaction, each outstanding Option shall be assumed or an equivalent option substituted by the successor company or parent thereof (the Successor Company). In the event that the Successor Company refuses to assume or substitute for the Option, any Offering then in progress shall be shortened by setting a new Purchase Date. The new Purchase Date shall be a specified date before the date of the Company Transaction. The Board shall notify each Participant in writing, prior to the new Purchase Date, that the Purchase Date for the Participant is Option has been changed to the new Purchase Date and that the Participant is Option shall be exercised automatically on the new Purchase Date, unless prior to such date the Participant has withdrawn from the Plan as provided in Section 11.

20.4 Limitations

The grant of Options shall in no way affect the Company s right to adjust, reclassify, reorganize or otherwise change its capital or business structure or to merge, consolidate, dissolve, liquidate or sell or transfer all or any part of its business or assets.

SECTION 21. REGISTRATION; CERTIFICATES FOR SHARES

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, the Company shall have no obligation to issue or deliver any shares of Common Stock under the Plan or make any other distribution of benefits under the Plan unless such issuance, delivery or distribution would comply with all applicable laws (including, without limitation, the requirements of the Securities Act), and the applicable requirements of any securities exchange or similar entity.

D-11

Table of Contents

The Company shall be under no obligation to any Participant to register for offering or resale or to qualify for exemption under the Securities Act, or to register or qualify under state securities laws, any shares of Common Stock, security or interest in a security paid or issued under, or created by, the Plan, or to continue in effect any such registrations or qualifications if made. The Company may issue certificates for shares with such legends and subject to such restrictions on transfer and stop-transfer instructions as counsel for the Company deems necessary or desirable for compliance by the Company with federal and state securities laws.

To the extent that the Plan or any instrument evidencing shares of Common Stock provides for issuance of stock certificates to reflect the issuance of such shares, the issuance may be effected on a noncertificated basis, to the extent not prohibited by applicable law or the applicable rules of any stock exchange.

SECTION 22. ELIGIBLE EMPLOYEES IN OTHER COUNTRIES

Without amending the Plan, the Plan Administrator may grant Options or establish other procedures to provide benefits to Eligible Employees of nondomestic Designated Subsidiaries. The Plan Administrator may make such procedures and grants on terms and conditions different from those specified in this Plan, as may, in the judgment of the Plan Administrator, be necessary or desirable to foster and promote achievement of the purposes of the Plan. The Plan Administrator shall have authority to adopt such modifications, procedures, subplans and the like as may be necessary or desirable: (a) to comply with provisions of local law, regulation or similar requirements to operate the Plan in an advantageous manner in countries or jurisdictions outside the U.S. in which the Company or any Designated Subsidiary may operate or have employees; (b) to ensure the viability of Plan benefits for Eligible Employees employed in such countries or jurisdictions; and (c) to meet the objectives of the Plan. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, any such actions taken by the Plan Administrator with respect to Eligible Employees of any nondomestic Subsidiary Corporation may be treated as a subplan outside of an employee stock purchase plan as defined under Code Section 423. Such subplans are not subject to the requirements of Code Section 423, nor to Plan provisions that incorporate or otherwise reflect it. Nothing in this Section authorizes the Plan Administrator to increase the total number of shares authorized by the Shareholders, to expand the class of eligible participants, or to alter the type of award available under this Plan.

SECTION 23. EFFECTIVE DATE

The Plan shall become effective on the date it is approved by the Company s stockholders, so long as such approval is obtained within 12 months of the date on which the Plan was adopted by the Board.

D-12

PLAN ADOPTION AND AMENDMENTS/ADJUSTMENTS SUMMARY PAGE

Date of Board Action September 17, 2001	Action Initial Plan Adoption	Section/Effect of Amendment	Date of Shareholder Approval March 3, 2004
September 12, 2002	Plan Amendment	Section 2/update definition of Eligible Compensation and Eligible Employee; Section 5/change Offering and Purchase Period Dates; Section 6/permit higher Purchase Price for future offerings; Section 11/change administrative procedures for withholding elections, payroll deductions and withdrawal from the plan;	Not required
September 8, 2004	Plan Amendment	Section 22/renumbered as Section 23; Section 22/authorize subplans for employees in other countries;	Not required
December 8, 2005	Plan Amendment	Section 4/amended to increase shares available for issuance from 300,000 shares to 450,000 shares D-13	March,2006

Please o
Mark Here
for
Address
Change or
Comments
SEE REVERSE SIDE

 Election of the following Director Nominees:

FOR all nominees listed below WITHHOLD AUTHORITY to (except as marked to the contrary) vote for all nominees listed below

0

To serve a term that expires in 2009:

01 Ross J. Centanni.

02 Robert S. Cline, and

03 James L. Pierce

INSTRUCTION: To withhold authority for any individual nominee, print that nominee s name in the following space:

FOR AGAINST ABSTAIN

2. To consider and approve a proposal to amend the Company s 2004 Equity

o

o

o

2. To consider and approve a proposal to amend the Company s 2004 Equity Incentive Plan to, among other things, authorize the issuance of an additional 1,000,000 shares of the Company s Common Stock,

FOR AGAINST ABSTAIN

0

- 3. To consider and approve a proposal to amend the Company s Employee Stock Purchase Plan to authorize the issuance of an additional 150,000 shares of the Company s Common Stock,
- 4. In their discretion, the holders of this proxy are authorized to vote upon such other business as may properly come before the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.

This proxy, when properly executed, will be voted in the manner directed on this proxy card. Management recommends a vote FOR all nominees designated on this proxy card and FOR proposals 2, 3 and 4. If no specification is made, a vote FOR all nominees and FOR proposals 2, 3 and 4 will be entered.

The undersigned hereby revokes any proxy or proxies heretofore given for such shares and ratifies all that said proxies or their substitutes may lawfully do by virtue hereof.

Signature Signature Date

NOTE: Please sign as name appears on this proxy. If stock is held jointly, each owner should sign. Persons signing in a representative capacity should give their title. PLEASE PROMPTLY DATE, SIGN AND RETURN THIS PROXY CARD.

Ù FOLD AND DETACH HERE Ù

Table of Contents

ESTERLINE TECHNOLOGIES CORPORATION This Proxy is Solicited on Behalf of The Board of Directors

The undersigned hereby appoints Robert W. Cremin and Robert D. George and each of them as proxies, each with full power of substitution, to represent and vote for and on behalf of the undersigned, the number of shares of common stock of Esterline Technologies Corporation that the undersigned would be entitled to vote if personally present at the annual meeting of shareholders to be held on March 1, 2006, or at any adjournment or postponement thereof. The undersigned directs that this proxy be voted as follows:

(Continued and to be signed on other side)

Address Change/Comments (Mark the corresponding box on the reverse side)

Ù FOLD AND DETACH HERE Ù

You can now access your Esterline Technologies account online.

Access your Esterline Technologies shareholder account online via Investor ServiceDirect® (ISD). Mellon Investor Services LLC, Transfer Agent for Raymond James Financial, now makes it easy and convenient to get current information on your shareholder account.

View account status View payment history for dividends

View certificate history Make address changes

View book-entry information

Obtain a duplicate 1099 tax form

Establish/change your PIN

Visit us on the web at http://www.melloninvestor.com/isd
For Technical Assistance Call 1-877-978-7778 between 9am-7pm
Monday-Friday Eastern Time
Investor ServiceDirect® is a registered trademark of Mellon Investor Services LLC